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1 PROCEEDTINGS

2 (Transcript follows in sequence from Volume
3 6.)

4 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Thank vyou.

5 FPL calls Tara DuBose.

6 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Ms. DuBose, when you get
7 settled, do you mind standing and raising your

8 right hand for me? Do you mind standing and

9 raising your right hand?

10 Whereupon,

11 TARA DuBOSE

12 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
13 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

14 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

15 THE WITNESS: Yes.
16 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Thank you.
17 EXAMINATION

18 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:

19 Q Is your microphone on?

20 A I am sorry? Yes, it's on now.

21 Q Can you please state your name?

22 A Yes. Tara DuBose.

23 Q And what is your business address®?

24 A Florida Power & Light Company, 700 Universe

25 Boulevard, Juno Beach, Florida, 33408.
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1 Q And by whom are you employed and in what

2 capacity?

3 A I am employed by Florida Power & Light Company
4 as the Director of Cost of Service and Wholesale.

5 Q On February 28th, 2025, did you file 28 pages
6 of direct testimony?

7 A Yes.

8 Q Do you have any corrections to your direct

9 testimony?

10 A No.

11 Q If T asked you the questions contained in your
12 direct testimony, would your answers be the same here

13 today?

14 A Yes.

15 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would ask
lo that her direct testimony be entered into the

17 record as though read.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

19 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Tara

20 DuBose was inserted.)
21
22
23
24

25
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BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
Q Ms. DuBose, do you have Exhibits TD-1 through
TD-5 attached to your direct testimony?
A Yes.
MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would
note that these are CEL Exhibits 133 through 137.
CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.
BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
Q Were these exhibits prepared by you or under

your direct supervision?

A Yes.
Q Do you have any corrections to these exhibits?
A No.

Q On July 9, 2025, did you file 34 pages of

rebuttal testimony?

A Yes.

Q Do you have any corrections to your rebuttal
testimony?

A Yes. On page 14, line 12, the reference to

Exhibit TB-8 should be changed to Exhibit TD-7.

Q Okay. And with that correction, if I asked
you the questions contained in your rebuttal testimony,
would your answers be the same?

A Yes.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would ask
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1 that Ms. DuBose's rebuttal testimony be inserted
2 though read.

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

4 (Whereupon, prefiled rebuttal testimony of

5 Tara DuBose was inserted.)

10
11
12
13
14
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BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
Q Ms. DuBose, do you have Exhibits TD-6 through
TD-10 that were attached to your rebuttal testimony?
A Yes.
MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would
note that these are CEL Exhibit Nos. 320 through
324.
BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
Q Ms. DuBose, were these exhibits prepared by

you or under your direct supervision?

A Yes.

Q Do you have any corrections to these exhibits?
A No.

Q Would you please summarize the topics

addressed in your direct and rebuttal testimonies?
A Yes.

My direct and rebuttal testimonies address
load research and cost of study —-- cost of service study
issues.

I am here to answer any gquestions you may
have.

Q Thank you.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: We tender the witness

for cross.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.
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OPC, you are recognized for questioning.

MR. PONCE: Thank you.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. PONCE:
Q Good morning, Ms. DuBose.
A Good morning.
Q As you just said, the purpose of your

testimony is to support the cost of service study that
was performed in this case?

A Yes.

Q I don't mean to be utility 101, but if you
could briefly sum up what a cost of service study is?

A Yes. A cost of service study is used to
allocate the revenue requirements to the various
customer groups based on their load profiles and how
they use our system.

Q Okay. So it's basically a guide for assigning

costs to each of the different rate classes, right?

A That's correct.

Q And that's based on the principle of cost
causation?

A That's one consideration.

Q Okay. It also serves -- and as serving as a

guide, that means that, for example, the Commission

could look at it and understand, oh, I understand why

premier-reporting.com
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1 rate X is associated with rate class Y, right?

2 A I am not sure if I understand your guestion.
3 Q Sure. Basically, since it's just a way that
4 the Commission, or I guess anybody else, could

5 understand why costs are allocated to certain rate

6 classes®?

7 A Yes.
8 Q Okay. In that case, does that mean that if
9 costs were associated -- were -- if costs were assigned

10 to certain rate classes in a way that was done without a
11 cost of service study, isn't it harder, then, for the

12 Commission or anybody else to understand that?

13 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I am going
14 to object. She's here to talk about the cost of
15 service study she performed, not about the one she
16 did not perform.

17 MR. PONCE: I am not asking about one that she
18 didn't perform. I'm asking just as a big picture
19 general principle what happens when there is no

20 cost of service study?

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can you repeat the

22 question?

23 MR. PONCE: Sure. I will ask it that way.

24 BY MR. PONCE:

25 Q What happens when there is no cost of service

premier-reporting.com
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study?
2 A I am not sure I understand the relevance of

3 the question.

4 0 Well, the relevance --

5 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can you answer the

6 question? Do you have an answer to the question?

7 THE WITNESS: I prepared the cost of service

8 study for this rate case. We had, I think, five

9 cost of service studies that were presented as part
10 of this filing. So I guess I am kind of not

11 understanding the question.

12 BRY MR. PONCE:

13 Q If costs are allocated to certain rate classes
14 without a cost of service study, doesn't this mean that
15 there is less relationship between those costs and cost
16 causation?

17 A When costs are allocated -- maybe you are

18 talking about revenue allocations, which is not the

19 topic of my testimony. That would be for Witness Cohen.
20 Q The purpose of a cost of service study is to
21 allocate costs to rate classes in a manner that reflects
22 the cost of providing the service to those rate classes,
23  right?

24 A The purpose 1s to allocate cost to customers

25 based off of a cost of service methodology. Then from

premier-reporting.com
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1 there, that cost of service is provided to the rate

2 design team, and then they actually allocate the

3 increases in the revenues based off of various criteria,
4 not only the cost of service.

5 Q So if those costs are allocated without a cost
6 of service study, doesn't that mean that those costs are
7 being allocated without cost causation?

8 A Again, I did not allocate the increases in the
9 revenues. I only provide the cost of service. It is

10 one input in the revenue allocation.

11 Q Okay. This includes aligning costs with FPL's
12 generation portfolio?

13 A I am sorry, could you repeat that again?

14 Q So this also includes aligning costs with

15 FPL's generation portfolio?

16 A We do consider the generation portfolio in the
17 cost of service analysis.
18 Q Okay. Are you aware that FPL is seeking

19 approval for the purchase of the Vandolah Power Plant?

20 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Objection. She does
21 not address Vandolah anywhere in her testimony.

22 MR. PONCE: Well, this is part of FPL's

23 generation portfolio. It's a fact, and it's in the
24 case that they are acquiring Vandolah, so I think
25 it's relevant to ask what are the affects of that

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1507

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

on FPL's cost portfolio.

believe it is a part of our generation portfolio.

That transaction has not been completed.

for a minute.

outside the scope of the witness' prefiled

testimony.

BY MR.

Q

fair to say you did not consider the Vandolah
acquisition when it came time to perform your cost of

service study?

A

on our forecast, which did not include that unit.

Q

of your rebuttal. Unfortunately I don't have a master

page number.

A

Q

PONCE:

Maybe -- let me try asking it this way: It's

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I don't

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

MS. HELTON: Let me confer with Mr. Stiller

Mr. Chairman, 1t seems to me that that's

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Sustained.

That's correct. The cost of service was based

If we can go to page 23, lines 10 through 12

Page 23 of the rebuttal?
Yes.
I am there.

I am just waiting for it to pop up on the

Premier Reporting
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1 screen.

2 And in this portion of your testimony, you are
3 discussing solar as it relates to -- you are discussing
4 the energy wvalue of solar, right?

5 A I am sorry, can you repeat that? I am just

6 having a little trouble hearing because I have got a

7 cold.

8 Q I apologize. Please feel free to ask me to

9 repeat whenever you have trouble hearing.

10 A Okay.

11 Q So in this portion of your testimony, you are
12 discussing the energy value of solar, right?

13 A Am I discussing the energy value of solar?

14 Specifically which lines are you referring to?

15 Q I believe it's lines 10 through 12.

16 A Yes, this portion of my testimony discusses
17 how solar provides energy value to the system.

18 Q Okay. FPL usually peaks around 5:00 to 6:00
19 p-m., right?
20 A That's correct.
21 Q Okay. And it's fair to say that the sun is
22 generally not shining at that time?
23 A During some parts of the year, that's true.
24 Q Okay. So at least during part of the time,

25 then, doesn't this mean that FPL experiences diminished

premier-reporting.com
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solar capacity?

A Yes.

Q Doesn't that mean that as solar becomes a
larger percentage of FPL's generation, FPL is losing
capacity value to the system?

A It's true that solar has less capacity value
as i1it's added to the system.

Q So by definition, then, more solar means less
capacity value?

A Yes, I think that's true.

Q Thank you. I have nothing else. Thank you,
Ms. DuBose.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEL?

MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. MARSHALL:

Q Good morning. I hopefully will not take too
long so we can get you feeling better.

Mr. Ponce touched on the principle of cost
causation. Can you explain what your understanding of
that principle is?

A Basically that the customers that cause the
cost pay for those costs based on their load profiles.

Q And you attempted to incorporate that

principle into your proposed cost of service

premier-reporting.com
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methodologies presented in your direct and rebuttal

testimony?
A Yes.
Q And your opinion is, then, that the 12 CP and

25 percent AD cost of service methodology reflects cost

causation?
A Yes, that was my proposal.
Q And could possibly be even considered

conservative in how much it allocates to energy?

A It was my proposal that it was the most
reasonable method for our system.

Q And you would consider it possibly it could be
even considered conservative in how much it allocates to
energy”?

A I think it was a step in the right direction
considering the solar on our system.

Q So is that a yes?

A No, I think it was my proposal. I was
comfortable with 12 CP and 25 percent.

Q Do you remember if I asked you that question
in your deposition, and whether you agreed that it could
possibly be considered conservative in how much it
allocates to energy?

A I don't remember.

MR. MARSHALL: If you will give us a moment,

premier-reporting.com
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1 we have to pass out some deposition transcripts.

2 We are just going to hand out a couple of copies in
3 hopes of saving time and in hopes of refreshing the
4 witness' recollection.

5 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Great.

6 BY MR. MARSHALL:
7 Q If I could direct you to page 34, line 12 of

8 the document?

9 A Yes. It looks like I said possibly.

10 o] Thank you.

11 A Okay.

12 Q Now, in your rebuttal testimony, you address

13 Florida Retail Federation's Witness Georgis' testimony

14 regarding cost of service?

15 A Yes, I did.
16 Q And Witness Georgis suggests that FPL failed
17 to functionalize certain costs in its cost of service

18 study, and that, therefore, no cost of service study
19 should be used?

20 A Could you point me to where I responded to
21 that in my rebuttal?

22 Q Georgis, give me one minute. I believe you
23 respond to that starting on -- starting on page 11

24 through the top of page 14 of your rebuttal testimony.

25 A Yes, I see that.

premier-reporting.com
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2 that

7 testimony, you disagree with Witness Georgis' contention

8 that
) that,
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

Q And you do not agree with his approach, is
right?

A I am sorry, can you repeat that?

Q You do not agree with his testimony, correct?
A You are talking about my testimony?

Q Well, I am talking about -- yeah, in your

FPL failed to functionalize certain costs, and
therefore, no cost of service should be used?
A Yes.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I am going
to object. If he -- if Mr. Marshall can point to
where she addresses that specific proposal of not
having a cost of service study, I think that's
within her testimony. She certainly responds to
Witness Georgis on some other issues. But I just
want to make sure we are not mischaracterizing the
testimony.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, can you maybe restate
the question?

MR. MARSHALL: Sure. I am certainly not
trying to misstate the witness' testimony. I am
just trying to get an understanding of the
interplay between Witness Georgis' testimony and

Witness DuBose's rebuttal testimony, so I will try

Premier Reporting
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1 to reframe 1t.

2 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

3 BY MR. MARSHALL:

4 Q Witness Georgis did suggest that no cost of
5 service study be used, is that right -- or what I should
6 say -- let me rephrase that. He suggested that FPL's

7 cost of service study could not be used, is that

8 right -- or should not be used?
9 A I don't remember that. Do you have Georgis
10 testimony so that we could -- because I am responding to

11 his question about fuctionalization in this section that

12 you are -- that you have pointed me to.

13 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, while we
14 are looking for this, I am going to renew my

15 rejection -- or my objection. She doesn't address
lo that in her testimony, whether he proposed to not
17 have a cost of service study, which I don't believe
18 that he did, but that's probably a better question
19 for Witness Georgis, but Witness DuBose does not
20 address that specific issue anywhere in her

21 rebuttal testimony.

22 MR. MARSHALL: Okay. I think we have it, and
23 I can ask a question regarding what she does

24 address in her rebuttal testimony.

25 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can you state the question

premier-reporting.com
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13 BY MR. MARSHALL:

14

15 in your rebuttal?

16

17 Witness Georgis' testimony in my rebuttal.

18

19 his testimony in your rebuttal?

20

21 that

22 service, and I responded to explain that we did
23 functionalize cost based on FERC account numbers and

24 cause IDs.

25

before you ask the witness?

MR. MARSHALL: Okay. I think the question
would be -- well, right now it would be: Well, why
are you responding to -- what is the -- what is the
purpose of responding to Witness Georgis' testimony
in your rebuttal?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. And you can point to
she's stating that in her testimony?

MR. MARSHALL: Well, I guess as a foundational
question I could ask: Do you respond to Witness
Georgis testimony in your rebuttal?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. That's fair.

Q Do you respond to Witness Georgis' testimony

A Yes. I responded to certain aspects of

Q And what is the purpose of your responses to

A Well, on page 10, Witness Georgis had claimed

we were not funcionalizing cost in the cost of

Q And at the conclusion of your rebuttal

Premier Reporting
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testimony -- this would be on page 34 -- you offer an
opinion as to whether it's appropriate to implement any
of the cost of service changes proposed by intervenors,
including FRF Witness Georgis?

A Yes. My opinion was that the results of the
cost of service study that we submitted should be
approved.

Q And do you mention the cost allocation
proposals offered by the intervenors in that conclusion?

A Yes. I stated that they were not consistent
with how FPL plans and builds its system, and the
diversity of our resources, because those are the
criterias that I placed importance on in choosing a cost
of service methodology versus some of the criterias that
were important to the other intervenors.

Q And do I take it by your prior answers that
you do not recall what Witness Georgis' cost allocation
proposal was?

A I can look. I actually know where that is. I
think -- actually, I think it was 4 CP.

Q Would that be the cost of service methodology

that he proposed?

A Yes, was he with FEA?
Q No, FRF.
A FRF, I am sorry. Yes, 4 CP.

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1516

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Q All right. If I could direct your attention
to master page C41-4570? This is going to be lines five
through seven.

Do you see where his recommendation regarding

the revenue allocation is there?

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I am going
to ask for a little context here. Whose testimony
is this? What testimony is this?

MR. MARSHALL: Sure. This is Witness Georgis'
testimony.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: I am sorry what
testimony?

MR. MARSHALL: Georgis.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Is it his direct
testimony? Is 1t his settlement testimony?

MR. MARSHALL: Direct. He only has direct
testimony.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Okay. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Continue. Go ahead.
Continue.

BY MR. MARSHALL:

Q Do you see his recommendation there regarding
how the cost allocation of any base rate revenue
increase should be applied-?

A Yes. He 1s talking about the base rate

premier-reporting.com
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increase, which would be the revenue allocation.

Q And his recommendation, like there, would not
be based on a cost of service methodology, right?

A That's what it says. Yes.

Q FIPUG Witness Ly also stated that FPL
incorrectly allocated certain rate base and NOI items
and O&M and labor expense in his testimony?

A Yes. Can you repeat the question? I didn't
hear the very first part.

Q FIPUG Witness Ly also stated that FPL
incorrectly allocated certain rate base and NOI items as
O&M and labor expense?

A Yes, he did.

Q And you attached Exhibit TD-7 to specifically
respond to some of those allegations?

A Yes.

Q If we could next go to master page E825617?
And this is part of CEL Exhibit 388, demonstrative.

And this is -- if you could go to tab TD-10.
This document provides support for your Exhibit TD-10?

A This one is -- I am looking to see if I can
compare. All right. I need a moment to get my bearings
to remember what --

Q Take you are time. I know this is a big

document. It's a complicated Excel, so take your time.
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A Solar COS ID allocation corrections.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Is the tab on the screen
where you are looking?

MR. MARSHALL: Yes.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: And the witness also has
access to this on the screen in front of her 1if it
helps. You can scroll. You can actually control
it.

THE WITNESS: Oh, okay. Yes, what I was
looking at was completely different, so I was very
confused. Okay. I need to scroll?

BY MR. MARSHALL:

Q Yeah. I think if you go over to tab TD-10,
that hopefully will clarify.

A Yes. Okay.

MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

THE WITNESS: Much better, thank you.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

BY MR. MARSHALL:

Q So basically, this document provides a few
corrections to the cost of service study that you filed
with your original testimony, is that right?

A That's right. We found that some of our solar
depreciation expense accounts were using 12 CP and

1/13th, and so we changed those to 12 CP and 25 percent.
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Q And tab TD-10 here on this Excel shows the
impact of those changes as compared to FPL's as-filed
cost of service study, original as-filed-?

A Yes.

Q And it -- am I reading it correctly that the
result of these corrections would lower the revenue
requirement for the RS class by between 5.1 to 5.5
million dollars depending on the year?

A Yes.

Q If we can go to master number E918717?

In the past, the Commission has ordered up to
75 percent of production plant to be allocated based on
energy, is that right?

A Yes, I think in this specific docket mentioned
here, from 1985.

Q And so would that be the equivalent of 75
percent AD?

A Yes, it looks like it's for a particular
plant.

Q And so -- and just to clarify, when you
support the C 12 CP and 25 percent AD cost of service
methodology, the 25 percent AD is a 25 percent weight to
energy, essentially?

A Yes.

Q You also responded to testimony regarding a
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1 possibility of implementing a minimum distribution

2 system methodology as part of your rebuttal testimony?

3 A Yes. Can you point me to the pages?

4 Q This would be starting on page 28, but really
5 on page 29 and 30 of your rebuttal testimony.

) A Yes.

7 Q And you believe a minimum distribution system
8 for FPL would be inappropriate because, in part, because
9 in South Florida, there is a number of multi-family

10 homes and high density population?

11 A Yes, I did not propose MDS in my cost of
12 service.
13 Q And MDS assumes a minimum amount of

14 distribution based on number of customers, and that's a
15 difficult assumption when you don't have, like, one pole
16 pPer customer, or a piece of line for customers?

17 A Yeah, minimum distribution assumes that a

18 certain -- a portion of normally demand-related costs

19 would be allocated based on number of customers.

20 Q And that's not a good assumption for customers
21 in multi-unit dwellings as is common in much of FPL's

22 territory?

23 A Yes, I think I testified to that -- or I

24 included something like that in my rebuttal. I am

25 looking for the specific lines. Actually, do you know
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the specific lines where I said that?

Q I am not sure you had that specific discussion
for that specific reason in your rebuttal testimony.

A Okay.

Q An additional reason is that FPL's system is
storm hardened, so some of the smallest equipment is
larger than a lot of other utilities?

A Yes, I see that in my testimony.

Q Would you agree with me that one of the
reasons to support the 25-percent AD part of the cost of
service methodology proposed in this case is the amount

of solar resources coming on to FPL's system?

A Yes, that's in my testimony.
Q And solar avoids fuel cost?
A Yeah, solar avoids fuel cost, and it provides

energy source for the system.

Q And fuel has always been allocated on an
energy basis?

A Yes, fuel is allocated on an energy basis.

Q And why is that?

A Because it varies with the amount of energy
used.

Q And 31 percent of net plant right now is
solar, is that right?

A Yes, as of '27 -- 2027, 31 percent of FPL's
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production costs will be solar.

Q And so you believed moving from the 1/13th AD
to 25 percent AD was a move in the right direction?

A Yes.

Q And if I could direct your attention to page
25 of your rebuttal testimony, lines four to 11.

A Yes.

Q And so am I correct that the 12 CP and 25
percent AD methodology is equivalent to the 12 CP and
1/13th method but if we are separating out the solar and
classifying the solar as 85 percent energy related?

A Yes, that's the analysis that we did.

Q And one of the primary values of solar that
FPL is bringing on to the grid is the energy produced,
not firm capacity?

A Yes, it does provide some capacity, but it
provides more energy.

Q And this was further explained and explored by
FPL Witness Phillips in his rebuttal testimony?

A Yes.

Q If we could go to master page D14-8817

MR. SCHULTZ: D14-881°7
MR. MARSHALL: Yes. Is that a typo? I am
sorry, 882.

MR. SCHULTZ: Okay.
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BY MR. MARSHALL:
Q This is the prefiled rebuttal testimony of
Mr. Phillips, is that right?
A Yes, 1t appears to be.
Q And that was —-- it was on behalf of Florida
Power & Light Company?
A Yes.
MR. MARSHALL: We would like to mark this as
the next available exhibit on the CEL list, which I
believe was 1529.
MR. STILLER: Correct.
(Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1529 was marked for
identification.)
BY MR. MARSHALL:
Q And he attached three exhibits to his
testimony? We can go to -- we can go to them to show
them. The first of all would be Exhibit 325 on the CEL,

which is master page D14-912. And this would basically

be his qual -- Mr. Phillips' if you qualifications?
A Yes, that appears to be his qualifications.
Q If we could next go to master number D14-916,

which is Exhibit 326 on the CEL.
MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, if I may,
FPL is not offering Mr. Phillips into evidence. We

have withdrawn his testimony. We have no objection
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1 to this becoming an exhibit or having it admitted

2 to the record. I mean, it says what it says. To

3 the extent she can answer questions, we have no

4 objection, I Just want to make sure it's clear we

5 don't have an issue with this coming into the

6 record, but I -- you know, it says what it says and

7 we are happy to stipulate and put it into the

8 record.

9 MR. MARSHALL: Okay. That will help me skip a
10 few authentication questions. And that would also
11 true for CEL Exhibit 327 as well, that's his third
12 exhibit to his testimony?

13 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Yes. We will

14 stipulate to his testimony and all of his exhibits
15 attached to Mr. Phillips' testimony.

16 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent.

17 BY MR. MARSHALL:

18 Q And just broadly, it is your understanding

19 that he also tried to apply the principle of cost

20 causation in his testimony?

21 A Yes.

22 Q All right. If we could next go to master page
23 D14-898? Which is within his testimony, but there is a
24 table there I just wanted to ask a question about real

25 quick.
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Mr. Phillips did an analysis of a number of
occurrences a monthly peak was within 90 percent of the
system peak as part of his testimony, is that right?

A I'm sorry, what I am seeing is not what is
here. Do I need to change something?

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: I don't know what you are
looking at. Do you see the same thing that's
behind me?

THE WITNESS: No.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

THE WITNESS: I see something different.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Brian, do you --

MR. SCHULTZ: Yeah.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Maybe go back to it and
maybe i1t was scrolled off or something.

THE WITNESS: There it is. Okay. Is that it?
Okay.

BY MR. MARSHALL:

Q Is that right, that he did an analysis of the
number of occurrences a monthly peak was within 90
percent of the system peak for FPL?

A Yes, that appears to be his analysis.

Q And he found that for -- that every month had
a monthly peak within 90 percent of the system peak

except for March and November?
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1 A Yes, that's what I see.

2 Q And he works for Atrium Economics?

3 A Yes.

4 Q What is Atrium Economics?

5 MR. BURNETT: Mr. Chairman, I am sorry, I have
6 never looked at this before, and I could read that
7 that says zero, that says zero, and the title says
8 what it says. He has put his resume in the back

9 and he has described his company. We are just

10 reading stuff that's already stipulated.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Go ahead.

12 MR. MARSHALL: My question was what is Atrium
13 Economics. I don't know that that's been

14 stipulated, or that there is an answer to that.

15 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I will allow the guestion.
16 I mean. I don't disagree with what they are

17 saying, but it did seem like you have moved on from
18 the script or what's in front of us.

19 BY MR. MARSHALL:

20 o] What is Atrium Economics?
21 A They are a consulting firm.
22 Q And FPL hired them to -- Atrium Economics to

23 advise FPL regarding cost of service in this case?
24 A Yes.

25 Q All right. If we could go to master page
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E89622, which is part of CEL Exhibit 4027
Is this part of a PowerPoint presentation that

Atrium Economics provided to FPL regarding cost of

service?
A Yes, 1t appears to be.
Q And it shows the percent of net electric load

provided by solar and nuclear for FPL's fleet?

A Yes.

Q And that's continuing to increase through the
four-year period of 2026 through 20297

A Yes.

Q If we could go to master page E89665 within
this document?

And is this just showing a chart of costs
allocated to the wvarious classes using various
production allocation methodologies?

A Yes, 1t appears to be.

Q Go to master page E89688. Do you see the
slide in front of you?

A Yes.

Q And do you see that last bullet there, that
high energy use customers will benefit the most from
reductions in fuel cost?

A Yes.

Q Do you agree with that?
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A Yes.

Q And if you could go to master page number
E89689, which is just the next page on this document?
Do you see that third bullet, that by the end of the
rate effective period, FPL projects solar additions to

be almost exclusively energy related?

A I see that, yes.
Q Do you agree with that?
A I would need to know the context. Again, I

didn't produce this, so I don't think I understand the
context of the bullet, so I am not sure.

Q It's fair to say you are not offering an
opinion on that?

A I don't have an opinion on that.

Q Okay. All right. Switching gears from the AD
side of the equation to the CP side of cost of service
methodology equation. You considered the 4 CP
methodology but rejected it because you decided that it
doesn't fit the way FPL plans its system, is that right?

A Yes.

Q That's because FPL has to plan to meet the
system need for the entire year?

A Yes. FPL plans its system for every hour of
the year due to the intermittent resources on the

system, and planned maintenance outages, and unplanned
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outages and, therefore,
allocation method.
Q And also,
allocates its wholesale rates?
A Yes, 1t does.
Q All right.
number E90595, part of CEL Exhibit 4187
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Mr.
asking this question to rush you.
do you think, 10 minutes?
MR. MARSHALL: Plus.
CHATIRMAN LA ROSA:
MR. MARSHALL: Not -- I mean,
are definitely within a half hour,
Just don't know how close to --
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: No,
rush you.
it's

Let's do this. Let's -—-

break for lunch and we will reconvene here at 1:20,

so tack on a few extra minutes, so 1:20 let's
reconvene.

MR. MARSHALL: Thank vyou.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank vyou.

(Lunch recess.)

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. I think we can

we chose 12 CP as our cost

does the 12 CP match how

If we could next go to

Marshall, I

Significantly plus?

and I am not trying to

FPL

master page

am not

Plus our minus,

it could be. We

I would say. I

12:15. Let's
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get started, pick up where we left off. FEL, your
were 1n questioning with the witness, Jjust
obviously remind the witness that you are still
under ocath. I will allow you guys to continue.
MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
BY MR. MARSHALL:
Q All right. TIf we could go down to the, just
scroll down to the next page of this document?
This displays the FERC Three Peak Ratio Test

results for FPL, is that right?

A Yes.
Q And what is the FERC Three Peak Ratio Test?
A It's a test that is used by FERC to determine

if a utility should allocate their costs based on 12 CP
or some other CP, whether it be, like, 4 CP or 1 CP. We
really just kind of use it as a guideline.

Q And it's composed of three different tests, is
that right?

A Yes.

Q And does the first test compare the average of
the coincident peaks in the months with the lowest
system peaks as a percentage of the annual system peak
and looks at the difference between the two?

A Yes. It compares the average of the

coincident peaks in the months with the highest system
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peaks and the average of the coincident peaks in the
months with the lowest system peaks as a percentage of
the annual system peak. And, yes, i1t does a comparison.
And where the difference between the two is 19 percent
or less, that would indicate a 12 CP system.

Q And on -- and this test result from every year
from 2015 through -- I think some of these were
projected years at the time, possibly?

A Yes. This was performed in the 2021 rate

case, and was an exhibit to my rebuttal in that case.

Q And every year was 19 percent or less?
A Yes.
Q And the second test compares the lowest

monthly peaks as a percentage of annual system peak, is
that right?

A Yes.

Q And 66 percent or higher is considered
indicative of a 12 CP system?

A Yes.

Q And eight out of the nine years on here were

greater to or greater than or equal to 66 percent?

A I am sorry?

Q Are eight of the nine years on here --
A Yeah.

Q -- greater than or equal to 66 percent?
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1 A Yes.

2 Q And then test number three compares the

3 average of the 12 monthly peaks as a percentage of the
4 annual system peak?

5 A That's correct.

6 Q And is 81 percent or higher considered

7 indicative of a 12 CP system?

8 A Yes, according to the FERC test.

9 Q And every year on here was greater than or

10 equal to 81 percent?

11 A Yes.
12 Q If we to go to master page D7-4217?
13 And this is Exhibit TD-8 to your rebuttal

14 testimony?

15 A Yes.

lo Q And you -- did you update the FERC Three Peak
17 Ratios Test from that prior document we were discussing?
18 A Yes. I updated this for my current -- my

19 rebuttal testimony in this case.

20 Q And did you find that for every year from 2015
21 through 2024, FPL met all three FERC tests for using the

22 12 CP method except 2020 and 2024?

23 A Yes. That's correct.
24 Q And it did meet two out of the three tests for
25 20207
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A Yes.

Q And it met one of the three for 20242

A Yes.

Q And projected forward, FPL projects meeting

all three FERC tests for 2025 through 20272

A Yes, based on our forecast.

Q If we could next go to master page E78865 as
part of CEL Exhibit 3887

Do you recognize this document?

A Yes.
Q And can you explain what it is?
A I know I had a document like this, and I know

some of the intervenors had one that was similar. But
it basically shows for each month of the year, I think,
the percentage of the system peak at each month of the
year compared to the highest system peak. And so I
think what we were showing here is the number of months
that are in red are the months where the system peak
during that month was 80 percent or more of the system
peak for the year.

Q And would you agree that in each one of these
years, there is more than four months that are at 80
percent or above the system peak?

A Yes.

Q If we could next go to master number J990,
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1 which is part of CEL Exhibit 8?

2 So this is MFR E-1 for the 2026 projected test
3 year, attachment number two of three. Were you

4 responsible for this MFR?

5 A Yes.

6 Q And it includes the proposed rate increase and
7 revenues for each class to be at 100 percent parity, is
8 that right, under your cost of service methodology?

9 A That's correct. This is equalized cost of

10 service, so it would show all of the -- everyone at

11 100 percent parity, which could mean large increases for
12 some classes and smaller increases or decreases for

13 other classes, and it's the starting point for the rate
14 design process but not the final cost allocation.

15 Q And that process that you talked about, that
16 would be reflected in attachment 3 and is Witness

17 Cohen's responsibility?

18 A Yes.

19 Q If we could next go to master page F10-13557
20 And this is part of -- this is CEL Exhibit No. 958.

21 In response to an interrogatory request from

22 FIPUG, did you create a cost of service roadmap with
23 inputs that can be changed for modeling purposes?
24 A Yes, we did.

25 Q And that mimics the functions of FPL's
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1 internal cost of service modeling?

2 A Yes, at a high level.

3 Q Next go to master number E89289. And these
4 questions are going to be about how the CILC/CDR

5 incentives are treated in your cost of service study.

6 And so am I correct that the CILC/CDR

7 incentives are shown on line six of MFR E-57?

8 A MFR E-5 would be a rate design MFR.

9 Q Do you know if they are --

10 A Subject to check, they are on line five.
11 Q And as part of the confidential study, is
12 the -- well, let me ask this: How are the CILC/CDR

13 incentives treated in your cost of service study?

14 A In the cost of service study, the credits are
15 revenue credited to all the rate classes -- I am sorry,
lo they are revenue credited to the rate classes that have
17 load control. So the load control rate classes, which
18 would be CILC and the CDR customers.

19 Q Would another way of saying that be that they
20 are treated as if they are revenue from those classes --
21 from those customers receiving those credits?

22 A Yes. So basically those revenues are

23 collected from the clause rates, and then they are

24 allocated to the customers, the locad control customers

25 to lower their revenue requirements.
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1 Q And as a result of the CILC/CDR incentive

2 proposed change by FPL in the as-filed case, did it drop
3 those credits by a little bit over $22 million per year?
4 A I really don't know.

5 Q Okay. If we could go to master J1112, part of
6 CEL Exhibit 67?

7 I just -- basically I guess I will confirm at
8 this point. If I have questions about this MFR E-5 and
9 how the CILC/CDR credits are treated, should those be

10 directed to Witness Cohen?

11 A Yes, they should.
12 Q If we could go to master page E82539, which is
13 Exhibit 388 on the CEL? Go to the tab graph -- I am

14 sorry, tab graph of comparisons, and maybe scroll to the
15 right a little bit.

16 And looking at the second graph, does that

17 present the various cost of service methodology

18 proposals in this case by percent of total increase as
19 to how those would be allocated between residential and
20 GS classes versus, you know, the large commercial and
21 industrial?®?

22 A Yes.

23 Q And the FPL proposal is 54 percent allocated
24 to C&I and 45 percent to RS and GS?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q

2

3 A Yes.

4 0 Great. Thank you, Ms.
5 questions. I hope you feel better.
6 A Thank you.

7 CHATRMAN LA ROSA:

8 MS. PUTNAL:

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

10 MS. EATON:

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

12 Staff?

13 MR. STILLER:

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA:

15 any questions?

lo COMMISSIONER CLARK:

17 Mr. Chairman.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

19 recognized.

20 COMMISSIONER CLARK:

21

22 a,

23 but from a user perspective.
24

25 are going to try

proposal from any party to RS and GS 55 percent?

the difference between the 4 CP and the 12 CP from

If you are going to have a significant -- you

And is the most that is allocated under any

not necessarily from a design rate perspective

DuBose. That's all my

FIPUG?
No qguestions.
Walmart?
No questions.

Great.

No questions.

do we have

Commissioners,

I would like to try one,

Commissioner Clark, you are

My question 1s regarding

to get significant savings using
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your load control using the C-4 CP versus the 12
CP, which one of these rates is going to be better
designed and suited to manage from a commercial or
industrial customer perspective?

THE WITNESS: You mean as far as cost
allocation methods, which would allocate less
costs —-

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Yes.

THE WITNESS: -- to the commercial/industrial?
The 4 CP would allocate less cost to the
commercial/industrial customers.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: And the commercial
customer, so 1is that because of their ability to
actually take advantage of the load control as it
to relates to when coincident peak is 1it?

THE WITNESS: Really more has to do with they
are high load factor customers, and so they have
more consistent usage throughout the year, and
benefit from -- like, the 4 CP would be a higher
demand allocation than the 12 CP, and they benefit
from higher demand allocations versus allocations.
When you see a higher energy allocation, that would
benefit the residential and general service.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Okay. Thank vyou.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Any other Commissioners?
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1 Commissioner Passidomo Smith.

2 COMMISSIONER LA ROSA SMITH: Thanks,

3 Mr. Chair.

4 I just have a follow-up from some -- Mr.

5 Marshall asked you about 12 CP and 25 percent what
6 you are recommending, and changing from the current
7 1/13th. Did you consider other alternatives and

8 what were those alternatives?

9 THE WITNESS: We looked at multiple

10 alternatives, of course, 12 CP and 1/13th, and we
11 were really just looking at how our system is

12 planned and the fact that we have a lot more solar
13 on our system, and it's more of an energy resource.
14 And so we decided to tweak our allocation a little
15 bit to recognize that by increasing that percentage
lo to 25 percent for energy.

17 COMMISSIONER PASSIDOMO SMITH: And that's why
18 you concluded that was the best alternative?

19 THE WITNESS: Yes. We thought that was the
20 most reasonable.
21 COMMISSIONER LA ROSA SMITH: Thank you.
22 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Let's go back to FPL for
23 redirect.
24 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Thank you, Chairman.
25 We have no redirect.
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1 We would ask that exhibits -- the CEL Exhibits
2 133 through 137 and 320 through 324 be entered into
3 the record.

4 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Objections? None? 3o

5 moved.

6 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 133-137 & 320-324

7 were received into evidence.)

8 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: And with that, we

9 would ask that Ms. DuBose be excused.

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Ms. DuBose, you are

11 excused. Thank you.

12 THE WITNESS: Thank you.

13 (Witness excused.)

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Further exhibits? OPC?

15 MR. PONCE: Sorry, 1it's not an exhibit, it's
16 more of an housecleaning thing.

17 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay, let's -- FEL, do you
18 have any exhibits?

19 MR. MARSHALL: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: We will come back to you,
21 Mr. Ponce.

22 MR. MARSHALL: We would move in Exhibits 325,
23 326, 327, 958 and newly marked 1529.

24 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. All right. Seeing
25 none, so moved.
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1 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 325-327, 958, 1529

2 were received 1nto evidence.)

3 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff, any exhibits?

4 Excellent.

5 All right. Housekeeping?

6 MR. PONCE: Thank you. We discussed early in

7 the morning the possibility of a date certain for

8 OPC expert Wilson on the 15th. I think we decided

9 at that time that we would reconvene at noon to see
10 where we were at on that.

11 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: I am glad you asked me that
12 question. Where are we on that?

13 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: FPL is fine with

14 that.

15 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff, challenges or --

16 MR. STILLER: No. I think that will work out

17 well.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. So you are going to

19 tell him the 15th?

20 MR. PONCE: That's right.

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: And is there a timeframe on
22 the 15th, or are we open to the day?

23 MR. PONCE: Open to the day.

24 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Awesome. Then I

25 think we are -- FPL, are you good with that or --
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1 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Yes, fine with that.
2 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: -- no challenges?

3 All right. Yeah, go ahead and inform them and
4 I think we are good.

5 MR. PONCE: Well, thank you very much.

6 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Awesome.

7 All right. Let's go ahead and move to the

8 next witness. FPL, you are recognized to call your
9 next witness.

10 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Thank you. FPL calls
11 Keith Ferguson.

12 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Awesome. Mr. Ferguson,

13 feel free to get settled in, and when you are

14 ready, just let me know and we will go ahead and

15 swear you in.

16 Please raise your right hand.

17 Whereupon,

18 KEITH FERGUSON

19 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
20 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

21 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

22 THE WITNESS: Yes.
23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Thank you.
24 EXAMINATION

25 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
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Q Can you please state your name?

A It's Keith Ferguson.

Q What is your business address?

A 700 Universe Boulevard, Juno Beach, Florida.

Q By whom are you employed and in what capacity?
A Florida Power & Light, I am the Vice-President

of Accounting and Controller.

Q On February 28th, 2025, did you file 27 pages
of direct testimony?

A Yes.

Q And on April 29, 2025, you filed an errata to
correct your direct testimony. Can you please summarize
those corrections?

A Yes. My errata made the following corrects to
my direct testimony: On page 24, line 21, changes $154

to 158. On page 24, line 21, changed 171 to $175.

Q Do you have any additional corrections?
A No.
Q All right. And with those corrections from

your errata, if I asked you the questions contained in
your direct testimony here today would your answers be
the same?
A Yes.
MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would ask

that Mr. Ferguson's direct testimony be entered
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1 into the record.
2 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.
3 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Keith

4 Ferguson was inserted.)

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick





























































































1575

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:

Q Mr. Ferguson, do you have Exhibits KF-1
through KF-4 and KF-6 and 7 attached to your direct
testimony?

A Yes.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Mr. Chairman, I would

note that these are CEL Exhibits 88 through 91, 93

and 94.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.
BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
Q Mr. Ferguson, were these exhibits prepared by

your or under your direct supervision?

A Yes.
Q Are you cosponsoring organize exhibits?
A Yes. I am cosponsoring Exhibit KF-5 attached

to my direct testimony, and Exhibit NWA-2 attached to
the direct testimony of FPL Witness Allis.
MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: I would note that

these are CEL Exhibit Nos. 85 and 92.
BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:

Q Do you have any corrections to any of these
exhibits, Mr. Ferguson?

A Yes. Exhibit KF-2 and Exhibit KF-5 were
corrected through the notice of identified adjustments I

cosponsor Exhibits LF-10 -- LF-11 and LF-12, which are
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1 attached to the rebuttal testimony of FPL Witness

2 Fuentes.

3 Q Okay. And on July 9, 2025, did you file 14

4 pages of rebuttal testimony?

5 A Yes.

6 Q Do you have any recollections to your rebuttal

7 testimony?

8 A No.

9 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would ask
10 that Mr. Ferguson's rebuttal testimony be entered
11 into the record.

12 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.
13 (Whereupon, prefiled rebuttal testimony of

14 Keith Ferguson was inserted.)
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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1 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
2 Q Mr. Ferguson, do you have Exhibits KF-8

3 through KF-9 attached to your rebuttal testimony?

4 A Yes.

5 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would
6 note that these are CEL Exhibit Nos. 301 and 302.
7 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

8 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
9 Q And, Mr. Ferguson, are you co-sponsoring
10 Exhibit LF-11 attached to the rebuttal testimony of FPL

11 Witness Fuentes?

12 A Yes.

13 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would
14 note that this is CEL Exhibit 307.

15 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

16 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
17 Q Were these exhibits prepared by you or under

18 your direct supervision?

19 A Yes.

20 Q Do you have any corrections?

21 A No.

22 Q Mr. Ferguson, could can you please summarize

23 the topics addressed in your direct and rebuttal
24 testimonies?

25 A Yes.
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1 My direct and rebuttal testimonies address
2 depreciation and dismantlement studies, capital recovery
3 schedules, reclass of storm protection plan costs from

4 base to clause and affiliate issues.

5 I am here to answer any guestions that you may
6 have.

7 Q Thank you.

8 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: We tender the witness
9 for cross.

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: OPC, you are recognized for
11 questioning.

12 MR. WATROUS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

13 EXAMINATION

14 BY MR. WATROUS:

15 Q Good afternoon, Mr. Ferguson.
16 A Good afternoon.
17 Q Were you able to listen to Mr. Jarro's

18 questioning?

19 A Yes, some of it I was.

20 0 Well, he had punted a couple of questions to
21 you, and I would like to start with those, and these are
22 all about land from an accounting standpoint.

23 A Okay.

24 Q So from an accounting standpoint, does land

25 held for future use appreciate in wvalue?
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1 A Appreciate?
2 Q Uh-huh.
3 A Not on our books and records. It's held at

4 historical cost.

5 Q Okay. And for any property that was bought
6 for utility purposes and then reclassified as

7 nonutility, how does FPL treat that land?

8 A Any of that land that's reclassified to

9 nonutility property is removed from rate base and not
10 charged to customers at all.

11 Q Thank you. I would like to move to your

12 dismantlement study that you sponsored.

13 So the dismantlement net accrual increase is
14 $58.7 million, is that correct?

15 A Hang on one sec. Yes.

16 Q And that results in a $106.4 million annual

17 accrual, is that correct as well?

18 A Yes.

19 Q And that's nearly double the current level?
20 A That's the math, yes.

21 Q And you would agree that this commission is

22 being asked to approve a dismantlement study and the
23 related dismantlement accrual as part of the revenue
24 requirement in this case?

25 A Yeah. The dismantlement accrual specifically
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is part of the revenue requirements. The studies are
supporting that accrual calculation.

Q And so when rates are set, and when rates go
into effect, there is an amount of cash that will be
collected from customers that is associated with the
dismantlement portion of the revenue requirement?

A Yes, as part of the dismantlement accrual,
that includes revenue requirements that we will collect
in rates.

Q And that cash does not have to be segregated
into a restricted use fund, is that correct?

A Yes. The Commission decided, I believe in
1991, that dismantlement reserves don't need to have a
separate segregated fund associated with it.

Q And the cash collected that is associated with
the dismantlement cost revenue requirement can be used
for any valid corporate purpose, is that correct?

A Yes. It's just like any other revenue
requirements that you get, and I will analogize it to
removal costs that we collect as part of depreciation
expense, where we may incur the costs sometime in the
future, we collect that through normal depreciation
expense, and it's available for, you know, use in the
company.

Q And for the SPPCRC costs, you want to move the
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1 cost of removal and retirements from base rates into the

2 storm protection clause, is that correct?

3 A Yes, a portion of it, and maybe let me explain
4 that.
5 Most of what we are removing and retiring as

6 part of the SPP, especially in the earlier years, was

7 all assets that were installed as part of base rates.

8 As we move through time, there are certain assets that

9 were installed as part of the SPP clause that are going
10 to start to get retired and removed. It's very small at
11 the beginning of time, but over time, that will start to
12 increase. And what we are asking for is the ability to
13 move that portion of the assets into clause because they
14 were installed as part of clause.

15 Q And when they are moved into the clause, this
16 allows dollar for dollar recovery, is that correct?

17 A I think it allows for the recovery as part of
18 the clause. I don't know 1f it's dollar for dollar,

19 because we are, you know, these are estimates based on
20 the curves that they apply and the depreciation aspects.
21 Q And moving onto your affiliate transactions
22 part. If affiliate transactions are understated, or
23 affiliate charges are understated, FPL customers will
24 still pay for this, correct?

25 A What do you mean by affiliate charges?
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Q You typically use the Massachusetts formula,
correct?
A No. Massachusetts formula is actually a small

subset of our affiliate, the way we allocate affiliate
charges, and so that's only about 20 -- 20 something
percent of how we allocate affiliate charges.

Q And then the rest is based on time?

A It's either direct charging, so if an employee
works specifically on an FPL project, as an example,
they will directly charge their time; or it might be
based on specific drivers. For instance, the IT
department might allocate based on numbers of work
stations, as an example.

Q And if the charged time is understated, FPL
customers will pay for this, is that correct?

A So these are affiliate charges coming into
FPL, is that your question?

Q Out of FPL.

A Out of FPL. So if FPL customer —-- FPL
employees don't charge out all their time, I assume that
could be the case, but we have numerous controls in
place to ensure that time charging is appropriate.

Q Such as performing internal audits?

A That's one of them, but we also, every two

weeks, the supervisors are required to sign off on the
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accuracy and completeness of employees' time. And we
also do, you know, training with all of our business
units to ensure that they are appropriately charging
their time.

Q Okay. And FPL did an internal audit in 2024

regarding affiliate charges?

A Yes.
Q And that had no findings?
A That's correct.

Q All right. And that audit was done at the
direction of the board of directors?

A I don't know. I think my recollection is we
asked for the audit because we had just implemented a
new general ledger system, and we wanted to ensure that
we continued to have the robust controls in place on the

new system that we have always had in place.

Q Okay. And was this audit done independent of
management?
A Yes.

Q And for the discount rate, you used the 2024
Global Insights rate, is that correct?

A I am sorry, are you -- are we now talking
about the dismantlement study?

Q Yes. I am sorry.

A Okay. So, yes, for the dismantlement study,
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we used the, I believe it was September 2024 Global
Insight factors.

Q And you would agree that there is no specific
discount rate that should be applied?

A The Commission rule does not specifically
outline the rate that should be applied. However, what
the Commission rule and the concept of dismantlement is
to ensure that we are collecting the proportional costs
over time from customers related to the dismantlement
systems estimates that we come up with.

Q Thank you, Mr. Ferguson. OPC has no more
questions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.
FEL?

MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:
Q Good afternoon, Mr. Ferguson.
A Good afternoon.
Q Your testimony includes a discussion of FPL's

capital recovery schedules?

A Yes.

Q Would it be fair to say, in general, that --
let me rephrase that.

The longer an item stays in the capital
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recovery schedule, the longer FPL's ratepayers are
paying for that asset?

A I would say, in general, that's the case, but
I would also acknowledge that in every one of the cases
where we have asked for a capital recovery schedule, we
are generally replacing it with other assets as well.

Q And maybe I can ask that better. As you
extend the schedule for the capital asset and the
recovery of that asset, do FPL's customers pay more
money over time as a function of that staying in longer?

A Maybe in terms of real dollars because the
unrecovered cost remains in rate base. But on a present
value basis, it's -- we have always looked at it as the
same regardless, so...

Q I have a few questions for you on the RSAM
that have been collectively funneled in your direction.

The 2021 Settlement Agreement included a
hypothetical reserve for depreciation?

A Yes.

Q And that was one $1.45 billion?

A That was the reserve imbalance that was in the
case, yes.

Q Thank you. Yes. And that has now been
largely extended?

A Yes. That has been amortized, I believe,
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1 around 1.2 billion or so at this point.

2 Q Do you recall what the depreciation reserve

3 imbalance was calculated for in this case?

4 A I believe it's a deficit of around 1.9

5 billion.

6 Q Would it be fair to say that had the RSAM

7 surplus that was identified in the calculation for the
8 2021 rate case, if it had not been used to fund the RSAM
9 mechanism and, instead, had been kept for depreciation
10 expense, would that total amount have been available to
11 offset the part of the current depreciation deficit?

12 A I don't know the answer to that question, but
13 maybe let me provide a little bit of perspective.

14 The 1.45 billion that was in the 2021

15 settlement, 1.4 billion of that, so 96 percent of that

16 1.45 billion was related to one single change, and that

17 was the extension of our -- the lives on our nuclear
18 facilities going from 60 years to 80 years.
19 At the time, we had an estimate that we

20 thought we would get those license extensions. We now
21 have the license extension for Turkey Point, and we

22 fully expect to get the license extension for St. Lucie.
23 So that estimate ended up being a very valid estimate

24 for us, and has now been incorporated in our filed study

25 this time, so...
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Q And just a quick follow-up there. The recert

on St. Lucie is expected next year?

A I believe next year. Yes. Correct.
Q As part of the 2021 rate case, FPL recommended
using one of two sets of parameters for the RSAM -- or

one of two sets of parameters for the depreciation
study, one of which would have resulted in a surplus and
one of which would have resulted in a deficit?

A Yes. I think we filed a study, and then we
filed an alternative to support the four-year plan that
we were proposing in the last case.

Q And the difference -- I mean, we have talked
about this some, and it's mostly in the extension of the
nuclear lives, but fair to say that the entire
difference in the two calculated hypothetical reserve
imbalances was based on the service lives of the assets
in the study-?

A I am sorry, can repeat that question?

Q Sure. The -- going from the deficit under one
set of parameters to the surplus calculated under the
other set of parameters, the changes in the parameters
all had to do with extending the lives of different
types of assets, be those CCs, solar plants, the nuclear
generating units?

A That was a component of it. As I said, 96
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percent was that one change. There were also some
changes in what we call the net salvage percentages as
well.

Q Did FPL consider alternate depreciation lives
as part of -- well, let me put it this way: I know Mr.
Allis does the depreciation study. He incorporates
recommendations from the company on things like using
alternate parameters?

A Yes. I mean, he does his study, and then
essentially he asks our subject matter experts in the
company whether what he is coming up with from a study
perspective somewhat aligns with our expectations, and
so he will incorporate feedback from the company as well
in his study.

Q And just to round that out. 1In 2021, he
incorporated the feedback of the company to use these
alternate depreciation parameters?

A No. He actually -- the study that he
sponsored did not have these alternate -- that was
actually an exhibit to my testimony, the alternate
depreciation parameters.

As an example, he relied on the 60-year life
for the nuclear facilities, because he -- at the time,
we did not have the license in place. And he kind of

said, historically, that's what he had done. We felt
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1 very good about getting those license extensions, and so

2 we 1incorporated those into the alternate that we

3 proposed.

4 Q And I do recall that was your exhibit. Maybe

5 would a better way of stating that be that you used the

6 groundwork of his study and then, in your exhibit,

7 changed the parameters which resulted in a different

8 conclusion calculation?

9 A Maybe that's one way to think about it. You
10 know, he then performed the calculations for us to come
11 up with the depreciation expense and the theoretical
12 reserve imbalance, but we did have input on those
13 alternative parameters.

14 Q And all of this is really a predicate for my
15 wanting to know, did the company look at any alternate
16 parameters in preparation of the depreciation study in
17 this case to evaluate whether it would be possible to
18 continue the RSAM into the future?

19 A No, not necessarily, and let me explain why.
20 As I explained before, the alternative

21 parameters that we proposed in the last study, there

22 were three big ones from a life perspective. I had

23 already talked about the nuclear one. We also extended
24 the combined cycle plants from 40 years to 50 years, or

25 45 years to 50 years, and the solar facilities from 30
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1 years to 35 years.

2 All three of those, the 80-year life on the

3 nuclear, the 50-year life on the combined cycle and the
4 35-year life on solar are what Witness Allis is now

5 putting into the 2025 depreciation study. So he has

6 already incorporated those alternative parameters that

7 we proposed in the settlement agreement in 2021.

8 Q And it would be fair to say that if you

9 indefinitely extended lives, it would create a surplus,
10 but it has been the company's determination that there

11 is no more reasonable extension for the lives than what

12 Mr. Allis is using in his study?

13 A Yeah, the study what we filed in this case is
14 our -- represents our best estimate of those lives.
15 Q And then I just had a couple of quick

16 follow-ups on plant held for future use.

17 I believe Mr. Watrous asked you if plant held
18 for out use would appreciate. I think -- well, let me
19 put it this way: Would plant held in those accounts

20 ever depreciate?

21 A No.

22 Q So the -- and it would be held for the

23 historical purchase price in those accounts?

24 A Yes.

25 Q So if a property was purchased and stayed in
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1 plant held for future use for 50 years, it would earn a

2 return on that original purchase price?

3 A Yes, for whatever it was bought 50 years ago.

4 Q And it would continue to earn that return year

5 after year as long as it remained in account 105?

6 A Yes, but I think as explained by Witness

7 Jarro, we have a pretty rigorous control process around

8 ensuring that there is still a plan for that land.

9 Q But if there were land or lands that did have
10 an identified purpose, but for whatever reason did not
11 enter utility service and remained in that account for
12 the length of the time that it was in that account, it
13 would continue to earn that return?

14 A Yes, because it's appropriately in that
15 account because it still has a defined plan for it.
16 Q Thank you. That's -- thank you very much, Mr.

17 Ferguson. That's all my questions.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.
19 FIPUG"?

20 MS. PUTNAL: No qguestions.

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?
22 MS. EATON: No questions.

23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA?

24 MR. MAY: ©No questions.

25 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1606

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21 301-3

22

23

24

25

MR. STILLER: Staff has no questions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, any
questions?

Seeing none, back to you, FPL, for redirect.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Thank you, Chairman.
We have no redirect.

We would ask that the exhibits identified as
CEL Exhibits 88 through 91, 93 through 94, 301 and
302 be moved into the record.

I would also ask that the Exhibits 85 and 92,
which Mr. Ferguson cosponsored with Mr. Allis, who
has already been here to sponsor those exhibits, be
moved into the record.

And finally I note that Mr. Ferguson
cosponsors CEL Exhibit 307, which is attached to
Ms. Fuentes' testimony. She will be up later
today. We will move it in at that time.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Any objections to those?
No objections. Okay. Seeing none, so moved.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 85, 88-91, 92-94,

02 were received 1into evidence.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: OopPC, FEL, any --

MR. LUEBKEMANN : No, Chairman.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

All right. I will go ahead and excuse the

Premier Reporting
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witness. So thank you, Mr. Ferguson.
(Witness excused.)
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: And throw it back to you,
FPL, you may call your next witness.
MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Thank vyou. FPL calls
Liz Fuentes.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Ms. Fuentes, do you mind
standing and raising your right hand?
Whereupon,
LIz FUENTES
was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, was examined and testified as follows:
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Thank you.
She's been sworn in, FPL, she is there to
introduce the witness.
MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Thank you.
EXAMINATION

BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:

Q Can you please state your name?

A Liz Fuentes.

Q What's your business address?

A 4200 West Flagler Street, Miami, Florida,
33134.

Q By whom are you employed and in what capacity?
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1 A I am employed by Florida Power & Light Company

2 as Executive Director of Regulatory Accounting.

3 Q On February 2025 -- I am sorry on February

4 28th, 2025, did you file 19 pages of direct testimony?

5 A Yes.

6 Q Do you have any corrections to your direct

7 testimony?

8 A Yes.

9 FPL's proposed company adjustment to change
10 the recovery of net metering payments discussed on page
11 15 and 16 of my direct testimony from base rates to
12 FPL's Fuel and Purchase Power Cost Recovery Clause
13 should be replaced with FPL's Capacity Cost Recovery
14 Clause.

15 Q Okay. With those corrections, if I asked you
lo the questions contained in your direct testimony, would

17 your answers be the same?

18 A Yes.

19 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would ask
20 Ms. Fuentes' direct testimony be entered into the
21 record.

22 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

23 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Liz

24 Fuentes was inserted.)

25
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1 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
2 Q Ms. Fuentes, do you have Exhibits LF-1 through

3 LF-6 attached to your direct testimony?

4 A Yes.

5 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would
6 note that these are CEL Exhibit Nos. 95 through
7 1007

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right.

9 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
10 Q Ms. Fuentes, were these exhibits prepared by

11 you or under your direct supervision?

12 A Yes.
13 Q And are you co-sponsoring any exhibits?
14 A Yes. I am co-sponsoring SRB-7, attached to

15 the direct testimony of Witness Bores.

16 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I will note
17 that is Comprehensive Exhibit No. 131, and we will
18 move that into the record once Mr. Bores appears

19 before you.

20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

21 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:

22 Q Do you have any corrections to any of your
23 exhibits?

24 A No.

25 Q Okay. On July 9, 2025, did you file 29 pages
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of rebuttal testimony?

A Yes.

Q Do you have any corrections to your rebuttal
testimony?

A Yes. On page 17, lines 15 to 16, the

following words should be struck: As reflected on MFR
C-15 for the 2024 Historical Year.

Q Okay. And with that correction, if I asked
you the questions contained in your rebuttal testimony,
would your answers be the same?

A Yes.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would ask
that Ms. Fuentes' rebuttal testimony be entered
into the record.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

(Whereupon, prefiled rebuttal testimony of Liz

Fuentes was 1nserted.)
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BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
Q Ms. Fuentes, do you have exhibits LF-1 through

LF-12 that were attached to your rebuttal testimony?

A I am sorry, it was LF-7 to LF-12.
Q I am sorry, LF-7 and -- through LF-127?
A Yes.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would
note that these have been identified as CEL
Exhibits 303 through 308.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:

Q Are you co-sponsoring Exhibit LF-11 with Mr.
Ferguson?

A Yes, as well as Witness Laney and Oliver.

Q Okay. And I would note that that's CEL

Exhibit 307.
Were these exhibits prepared by you or under

your supervision?

A Yes.

Q Do you have any corrections?

A No.

Q Could you please summarize the topics

addressed in your direct and rebuttal testimonies?
A Yes.

My direct and rebuttal testimonies address the
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1 calculation of the revenue requirements for the 2026 and
2 2027 projected test years and the Commission and company
3 adjustments to the proposed test years, as well as

4 respond to certain adjustments proposed by intervenors.

5 I am here to answer any guestions you may

6 have.

7 Q Thank you.

8 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: We tender the witness
9 for cross.

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great.

11 OPC, you are recognized.

12 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Thank you.

13 EXAMINATION

14 BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

15 Q And good mor -- or good afternoon, Ms.

16 Fuentes?

17 A Good afternoon.

18 Q Can I direct your attention to page three of
19 your direct testimony? That's C111792.

20 A I am sorry, which lines?

21 0 Page three, just in general. This is your
22 introduction to your direct testimony, correct?

23 A Correct.

24 Q And in that general introduction, you give a

25 description of your job responsibilities, correct?
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A Correct.

Q And part of that is planning, guidance and
management of most of the regulatory accounting
activities for FPL, is that correct?

A That's correct.

Q Okay. And then you also go on to say that you

are a CPA in Virginia but not in Florida, correct?

A Correct.
Q And is that still the case?
A Yes.

Q Okay. If we flip over to page four of your
testimony, this lists the exhibits that you are
sponsoring in this docket, correct?

A Correct.

Q And you are co-sponsoring the majority of the
MFR calculations since you are the Executive Director of

Regulatory Accounting, is that right?

A Can you be more specific with which
calculations?
Q Well, you are essentially sponsoring or

co-sponsoring the MFRs, specifically those that have to
do with the '26-'27 projected test year, the ROE
calculation for '26 and '27 without the rate adjustment,
et cetera. So you are essentially co-sponsoring the

calculations that went into the MFRs, correct?
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A I would say that's correct for the most part.
It might depend on exactly which calculation. I mainly
am responsible for calculating revenue requirements and
the major inputs into that, so for net operating income,
rate base and the weighted average cost of capital.

Q Okay. So then it would be fair to say you
support the accounting and ratemaking calculations in
the MFR?

A At a high level, vyes.

Q Okay. Would you agree that the majority of
the MFRs that you are solely sponsoring are the summary
schedules where the individual adjustments are rolled up
into, correct?

A Well, which adjustments are you referring to?

Q Well, in general, the MFR schedules, which are
the high level summaries, you sponsored those high level
summary schedules, correct?

A That's correct.

Q Okay. And LF-3 is your exhibit where you list
the specific adjustments that you are sponsoring, and
that's C111815.

And if you turn to that exhibit, those are all
of the cosponsored exhibits, as well as the individual
MFR pages that you are sponsoring, correct?

A I am sorry, did you say LF-37
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1 Q It I am sorry, LF-1. I apologize. LF-1.

2 A Yes. LF-1 is a listing of all the MFRs that I
3 either sponsor or cosponsor.

4 Q Okay. And one of the adjustments you support
5 is the flow-through of the ITC credits reflected in

6 2026, and that reflects the full amount of the ITCs

7 associated with battery storage assets to be installed

8 in 2026, is that correct?

9 A Can you point me to where that is in my

10 testimony, please?

11 Q I believe that is on page seven, lines eight
12 and 10. And it says: Consistent with this approach,

13 FPL's revenue requirement for the 2026 projected test

14 year reflects the full amount of ITCs associated with

15 battery storage assets to be installed in 2026, correct?
16 A Correct.

17 Q And then you claim later on that FPL will only
18 be earning a 8.84-percent ROE for 2026, which includes
19 all FPL's adjustments to rate base and NOI and using Mr.
20 Coyne's proposed 11.9 percent ROE, correct?
21 A That's somewhat correct. The 8.84 percent
22 that you are referring to would be our earned ROE absent
23 any revenue increase in 2026.
24 Q Okay. With that clarification, but it is, in

25 part, based on the ROE that is recommended by Mr. Coyne,
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1 correct?

2 A No, 1t's not.
3 Q No?
4 A What I am trying to say i1s that that's the

5 resulting earned ROE that would result absent a revenue
6 increase. It doesn't have anything to do with Mr.

7 Coyne's proposed ROE.

8 Q Okay. But that includes all of the proposed
9 increases, the adjustments you guys are making to solar,
10 batteries, that kind of adjustments?

11 A It includes everything that we have in our

12 forecast, plus the adjustments that I sponsor.

13 Q Okay. And what ROE did you use to calculate
14 the 8.84 percent?

15 A There i1s no ROE in that calculation. That is
lo the resulting earned ROE absent a revenue increase in
17 2026.

18 Q Right. So in other words, that would be --
19 but it would include profit, correct, I mean, that's
20 what your -- you would include that as part of that
21 calculation, correct?
22 A No, that's not what I am saying.
23 Q Okay. Then please explain to me -- you said
24 the jurisdictional return on common equity, right, in

25 LF-47
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A Correct.

Q Okay. And estimated rate of return, you have
that is 6.10, and then you go through the calculation,
and you -- and I am assuming the jurisdictional return
on common equity is what you would be achieving based on
the current parameters that are set for the approved ROE

that's in place now, right?

A I am sorry, which line are you referring to?
Q I am looking at line 10 --

A Okay.

Q -- of LF-4. And you say: If we do all the

adjustments and improvements in 2026 without any revenue

increase, you will have achieved an 8.84 percent ROE,

right?
A Correct.
Q Okay. And you are claiming that that is below

what you need to achieve based on the current granted
ROE, or what you are expecting -- what you are
requesting in the case, I guess that's what I am asking,
or you just have no comment on that?

A I have no comment on that. I am just pointing
out what the calculation 1is.

Q Okay. Now you also support the adjustment of
the flow-through of the ITCs in 2027, and those reflect

the full amount of the ITCs associated with the battery
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storage assets to be installed in 2027, correct?

A I don't sponsor it. I am Jjust staying the
fact that it's included in my calculations support.

Q Your claim that FPL would earn only a 7.34
percent ROE for 2027 as shown in LF-4, which includes
all of the adjustments to rate base and NOI in 2026 and
2027, correct, without any additional rate relief?

A Correct. It does not include a revenue
increase for '26. So it would be absent a revenue
increase this '26 and '27.

Q Okay. And if you turn to page nine of your
direct testimony. That's C111817. Starting at line 19,
you would agree that with FPL's requested base
adjustments for the '26 test year, even if no
adjustments were granted for '27, FPL would be earning
at 19.19 percent?

A Yes, I would agree with that, but I would like
to point out that that calculation is based on a revenue
increase in 2026 that has an 11.9 percent ROE embedded
in it. And when you go from '26 to '27, a drop from
11.9 percent ROE to 10.19 percent ROE is 170 basis
points, which is quite a lot.

Q Okay. But that -- as you just said, your
statement is that the 10.19 is below the bottom end of

100-basis-point range based on the 11.9 percent ROE
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proposed by Mr. Coyne, correct?

A I am sorry, can you state your question again,
please?
Q Sure. Your statement here is that the 10.19

percent is below the bottom end of the

hundred-basis-point range, which is based on adopting an

11.9 percent ROE as proposed by Witness Coyne, correct?
A I am saying it's below the range proposed by

our witnesses this docket.

Q And that would be the ROE Witness Coyne,
correct?

A Correct.

Q Isn't it true that if FPL's ROE remains at

today's midpoint of 10.8 percent ROE with
100-basis-point range above and below the projected '27
10.19 percent ROE, would have FPL earning within an
authorized range?

A I am sorry, can you restate your question?
That was a little long.

Q Sure. Let me break it down for you.

Would it be true that based on FPL's current

ROE with a midpoint of 10.8, with a range of 100 basis
points above and below, the bottom of the range would be
9.8 percent, correct?

A I am sorry, 1f -- you are saying —-- repeat
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your question again, please.
Q Sure.

If the ROE stayed the same as today, and had a
midpoint of 10.8 percent, and if the Commission were to
approve a range of 100 basis points above the 10.8 and
below the 10.8, the bottom of the range would be 9.8

percent, correct?

A Yes. That's correct.
Q Okay. And would you also agree that if that
was the approved range, the 20 -- the projected 2027

10.19 percent ROE would be within that
hundred-basis-point range?

A I don't think that's how you would calculate
it, because the '27 calculation on my LF-4 is based on a
revenue increase for '26 that has an 11.9 percent in it.
So in your hypothetical, you would have to change the
ROE in 2026 and recalculate this, and I believe that it
would drop the ROE below the current ROE range.

Q Okay. And you have not done that calculation?

A I have a calculation based on 10.9 percent ROE
with a 2026 revenue increase. And in '27, it would drop
us below the ROE range. It would be about 9.26 percent.

Q Okay. And that's where -- where is that in
your testimony?

A I don't have that exactly in my testimony.
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Q Okay. And is that in -- well, let me move on
from there.

On page 11 of your testimony, lines seven

through 14.

A Direct testimony?

Q Direct testimony. Isn't it true that if FPL's
ROE remains at the same -- at today's midpoint of 10.8

percent ROE with 100-basis-point range above and below,
the projected 20 -- never mind, let me skip that.
Strike that.

On page 11, excuse me, lines seven through 14,
this is where you are asking that the unamortized
balance of the rate cast expense remain in the 2026
projected test year, correct?

A Correct.

Q And you would agree that FPL's amortization --
amortized its 2021 rate case expense over four years,
and it will have fully collected that amortization by
the end of 2025, correct?

A Correct.

Q And FPL is asking to recover its current rate
case expense over a four-year period, correct?

A Correct.

Q And assuming that FPL stays out for a

four-year period, FPL will have fully recovered its rate
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1 case expense by the end of 2029, correct?

2 A That's correct.

3 Q FPL will be able to recover one-fourth of the
4 rate case expense per year until base rates are next

5 reset, is that also true?

6 A Yes, during the period '26 to '29.

7 Q Okay. And that assumes FPL comes back in for
8 a base rate case in 20292

9 A I don't know if that assumes that. It's what
10 we are proposing in this docket consistent with our

11 four-year rate plan.

12 Q Okay. But that one quarter recovery, that

13 remains embedded in revenue requirement until base rates
14 are next reset, correct?

15 A That's correct, just like any other cost that
16 we are proposing in this proceeding.

17 Q Okay. And by asking to keep the unamortized
18 rate case expense in rate base, FPL is asking to earn a
19 return on three-quarters of the rate case expense amount
20 until rates are next reset, correct?
21 A I don't think that's true for all years. It's
22 true the first year.
23 Q Okay. Would that -- if that is included, why
24 would to not be true for years two and beyond?

25 A Well, in 20 -- well, we have requested two

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1671

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

years of revenue increases, one for '26 and one for '27,
and so we would have two years amortized in the year
2027. So it would be smaller than three-fourths.

Q Okay. And then after that, it would -- that
smaller amount would remain embedded in the revenue
requirement until base rates are next reset?

A Yes, just like any other cost that we have
proposed in this proceeding.

Q Okay. And speaking of -- let me -- I will get
there.

Are you aware that in Florida PSC most recent
decision for Florida Public Utilities case, Docket No.
0224009-EI, the Commission removed all deferred rate
case expense from working capital and rate base?

A I believe I recall that.

Q Okay. And then continuing on page 11, at
lines 12 through 16, you claim that FPL's multiyear rate
plan reduces the amount of rate case expense by avoiding
multiple back-to-back rate cases, correct?

A Correct.

Q Would you agree that for the last 13 years,
FPL has not been in for back-to-back base rate cases due
to settlements?

A Yes. That's correct.

Q And FPL's proposed multiyear plan is not a
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1 settlement, correct?

2 A Correct.

3 Q And there is no statute or rule that you are

4 aware of that would prohibit FPL from coming in for a

5 rate case after the conclusion of the as-filed rate case
6 if approved if FPL could show that it was or was

7 projecting to earn below the bottom of the range,

8 correct?

9 A I believe that might be a legal interpretation
10 of when we can come in for a rate case and when we

11 can't.

12 Q Okay. In general, though, to your knowledge,
13 I am not asking for a legal conclusion, if you are

14 earning below the bottom of the range, is FPL eligible

15 to come in and ask for a rate increase?

16 A Yes, that's one scenario. We could also be
17 earning within our ROE range and come in and request an
18 increase, just like we are in this docket.

19 Q Okay. On page 13, you talk about FPL's

20 proposal to move certain costs and expenses related to
21 the storm protection plan from rate base to the SPPCRC
22 to recover them with how they are incurred consistent
23 with ratemaking principles of cost causation while

24 ensuring there is no double recovery, is that correct?

25 A Yes.
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Q And would you agree that double recovery --
would you agree double recovery would be recovering the
same cost twice?

A Correct.

Q And would you also agree that double recovery
would violate basic ratemaking principles?

A Yes.

Q And would you also agree that if the SPP
programs are not removed from base rates, they could not
be included in the SPPCRC for recovery -- all right, let
me -- I am sorry, let me start that question again.

Would you agree that if these SPP programs are
not recovered from base rates, they could not be
included in the SPPCRC for recovery, otherwise you would
be recovering them twice for the same cost, is that
correct?

A I am sorry, did you say i1f we removed them
from base rates?

Q If you didn't remove them and put them in the
SPPCRC, that would cause them to be double recovered --
if you didn't do what you are proposing here, which is
to remove the costs from base rates and put them in the
SPPCRC, that might let lead to double recovery,
recovering for the same cost twice, correct?

A I don't believe that's true. They are not in
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clause today. They are in base rates. So we are asking
to align our base rates and our clauses to make a change
at the same time. So we are asking to remove them
starting January 2026 going forward, and put them in
SPP. And I believe we have made some filings recently
to show what those impacts would be in our SPP clause
starting January lst, 2026 as well, so it would Dbe
aligned, and there would be no double recovery.

Q Right. But if you had left some of those
costs in base rates and also were trying to move them
over to SPP, that would create a double recovery, you
would agree with that?

A Under your scenario, yes, but that's not what
we are doing here.

Q Okay. And on page 14, starting at line 14,
you talk about removing also cost from base rates to the
ECRC to also avoid double recovery of some of the same
costs, and to better align those costs with cost
causation, correct?

A Somewhat correct. We are not saying to avoid
double recovery. We are saying so that we ensure that
-— actually, I don't remember exactly what your term as
was, but it's the same concept as what we have for the
Storm Protection Plan Cost Recovery Clause.

We have some —-- part of our ECRC costs, a
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portion of them are sitting in base ratings, a portion
are sitting in clause. All we are asking to do is align
it so it's under one recovery mechanism, and so we are
asking to move them, a certain amount from base to
clause. That's all. It's simple.

Q Correct. While ensuring that there is no
double recovery was the other portion of that?

A There i1s no double recovery today. It's just
the costs are split, and so we are setting our base
rates so that we remove them, and then shift them over
to the clause at the same exact time.

Q Okay. And I believe part of the rationale you
gave was that this would be ensuring that there is no
double recovery, correct? If you look at line 17 of
your testimony.

A Correct, because we are going to set the rates
at the same time so that it's not in two places.

Q Okay. You talked a little bit in your direct
testimony about batteries and ITCs, and I think someone
earlier today had proposed a question that you might be
able to answer, which is if solar and battery gets
deferred beyond its expected date of being placed in
service in '26 or '27, and those solar and battery
facilities are embedded in the revenue requirement for

'26 and '27, would customers still have to pay for those
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plant items, the solar and the batteries, even if they

were not receiving service for those items yet?

A You can rephrase your question for me?
Q Sure. I can break it down.

A Okay.

Q Let's start with '26.

There is certain solar and battery facilities
that are expected to be placed into service in 20267

A That's my understanding. Yes.

Q Okay. If some of those battery and solar
items get delayed beyond '26, would the revenue
requirement associated with those items still be
embedded in revenue requirement such that customers
would be paying for it but would not be getting the
benefit or the services from those solar and battery
items, is that a possibility?

A Anything is a possibility. I believe -- I
don't recall which FPL witness it was earlier today, or
this week, that testified to the fact that we don't
foresee any issues with our 2026 battery and solar
projects going into service, but I consider it just like
any other cost that we have forecasted and included in
revenue requirements in this docket.

Q So it is possible that there could be a

revenue requirement associated with them prior to them
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1 actually getting placed in service if they got delayed
2 for some reason? That's the bottom line question.

3 A I don't know the answer to that.

4 Q Okay. Would you agree at least that it is a

5 possibility if they get delayed, that that could happen?

6 A Anything is a possibility, but I consider it
7 Just like any other cost in this proceeding.
8 Q Okay. Now I would like to turn your attention

9 to your rebuttal testimony, Ms. Fuentes. And you filed
10 that rebuttal testimony on July 9th, 2025, correct?

11 A Yes.

12 Q And looking at page three of the rebuttal

13 testimony, you said the main reason for filing this

14 testimony was to attempt to rebut several of the

15 adjustments recommended by OPC Witness Schultz, is that
16 correct?

17 A Yes.

18 Q And Mr. Schultz is recommending several

19 adjustments, one for the rate case expense, which we
20 just discussed, an adjustment for industry dues, and one
21 for nonindustry dues, one for injuries and damage
22 expense, and one which you labeled other adjustments.
23 Did I capture all of the adjustments you are discussing
24 in your rebuttal testimony?

25 A Specific to Witness Schultz, vyes.
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1 0 Correct.

2 And as I said, we just discussed the rate case
3 expense, so let me take it to Mr. Schultz's testimony.
4 Would you agree that Mr. Schultz is

5 recommending two adjustments to FPL's rate case expense
6 proposal?

7 A Can you please elaborate?

8 Q I will. Do you -- I mean, he is recommending
9 two adjustments, would you agree with that as a

10 preliminary matter?

11 A Can you please explain what the two

12 adjustments are?

13 Q Certainly. We can go into the individual

14 ones.

15 On page five of your testimony, starting at
16 line 17, you note that Mr. Schultz is recommending

17 disallowing all of the '26 and '27 rate case expense, 1is
18 that correct?

19 A Yes.
20 Q And first you quote Mr. Schultz's reasoning
21 that the purpose of filing is to increase rates so
22 shareholders can earn a reasonable return, correct?
23 A Yes.
24 Q And then you claim that the statement is

25 false, but do you recall later in deposition
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acknowledging that your claim his statement was false
was based on your opinion that the statement was
incomplete?

A I don't recall specifically what I said in my
deposition, but if I recall his testimony correctly, he
was saying that was the purpose, not a purpose.

Q Okay. And you would agree that that was your
bone of contention was the use of "the" rather than "a"?

A Right, because I -- it read as if it was the
sole reason for an increase.

Q Okay. And you say that he ignores that FPL
cannot unilaterally change its base rates without a base
rate case which incurs additional costs that otherwise
would be -- would not be incurred in the normal course
of business, correct?

A Correct.

Q But you would agree that if FPL was a normal
business, that it could unilaterally raise rates without
a regulatory proceeding, and FPL would be subject to
competition and might not be able to raise its rates to
be competitive?

A I don't -—- I can't speak for other, what other
businesses would do, but certainly FPL cannot just
change its rates unilaterally. We have to come before

this commission, present our case. FEach case has
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1 different requirements, different topics, different
2 issues, different volumes of discovery, all sorts of
3 things, and so that drives the amount of rate case

4 expenses that we would incur.

5 Q Okay. And so if I am understanding your

6 statement today, you don't have an opinion as to how
7 regular businesses are constrained in raising their

8 rates by how a competitive market operates?

9 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I am going
10 to object. I think she answered the best she

11 could. We are not here to talk about anyone else
12 but FPL. We are not an unregulated competitive

13 market business.

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: OopC?

15 MS. CHRISTENSEN: I believe she made a

16 statement about how FPL can come in and, you know,
17 how they have to come in and seek approval. I am
18 just drying to explore her depth of knowledge about
19 how rates are generally raised in competitive

20 market versus FPL, because, you know, there are

21 constrains that I don't know FPL has to deal with.
22 And if she doesn't know, that's fine. I am willing
23 to accept that as an answer.

24 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I am going to look to staff
25 on this.
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MS. HELTON: Mr. Chairman, I am having a hard
time seeing the relevance of this line of
questions.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: So I am going to rule
sustained, and if we can keep the questioning
direct to the testimony or within the bounds of the
hearing.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: All right. Well, let me ask
the next question and we will see if that also
draws an objection.

BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q If FPL was a normal business and could
unilaterally raise rates without a regulatory
proceeding, it would not have the benefit of being a
monopoly, correct?

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Objection. FPL is a
regulated entity. We are not here to talk about
what FPL could do i1f it was an unregulated entity.
I think this is the same question, I think you have
ruled on it.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Well, this -- these are
really kind of foundational for the next couple of
questions because, you know, there are certain
costs that Ms. Fuentes i1s supporting and asking for

recovery of because they have to come in for the
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regulatory proceeding, and I think it is important

to note that part of that is because they get the

benefit of being a monopoly, but I can move on.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: If we can, please.
BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q Mr. Schultz's second reason you quote is the
result of OPC's analysis demonstrate that FPL is not
entitled to any rate increase in the year 2026, is it
that right?

A That's correct.

Q Essentially, you say that the rate case
expense that a utility is permitted to recover should be
based on whether the costs and activities are reasonable
and prudent, not whether the full requested base rate
increase is granted, correct?

A Correct.

Q Mr. Schultz's rationale, however, is not that
FPL is entitled to some relief, but under OPC's
analysis, FPL is entitled to no base rate increase in
2026, correct?

A That's my understanding of his testimony.

Q And you would agree that under Mr. Schultz's
rationale, it is unreasonable and not prudent to make
customers pay for a rate case expense when FPL should

have known that it did not need to raise any rates in
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2026, correct?

A That's his testimony, but I disagree with it.

Q And Mr. Schultz is highlighting the rate case
expense for depreciation and dismantlement studies in
the ROE cost as being excessive, correct?

A I believe that's correct. Yes.

Q And on lines 13 and 14 of page 11 of your
rebuttal testimony, and if we haven't gotten there so

far, that's --

A Which lines? I am sorry.
Q Its lines 15 through 19, and that's D9-454.
That's page -- I am sorry, it's page 10 -- or I am

sorry, page 11, lines 13 and 14.

A Okay. I see it. Yes.

Q Okay. And then you claim that it is not
realistic to presume that costs would remain flat or
decrease, correct?

A Yes. That's correct.

Q And if you look at your Exhibit LF-7, which is
D9474, you compare the costs in 2021 and 2025 related to
rate case expense, is that correct?

A Yes, the 2021 rate case expenses here are
through, with actuals, through the end of 2024.

Q Okay. And in the '2l1 rate case, it had the

same rate case testimony plus additional testimony to
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1 support the settlement, correct?

2 A I don't know what you mean by same testimony.
3 Q It covered the same depreciation study,

4 dismantlement study, benchmarking, ROE, all of those

5 were testimonies that were provided in the '21 rate case

6 expense as well as are included as part of this '25 rate

7 case expense, correct?
8 A Those are the same topics. They are not the
9 same studies. It covered different topics by each of

10 those witnesses.

11 Q Okay. So they covered the same topics in '25
12 and '21?

13 A Same, that's correct.

14 0 In looking at line two, the dismantlement

15 study, expert costs increased from $288,263 to $550,000,
16 almost doubling in four years; is that right?

17 A That is the amount that -- those are the

18 amounts. That's what the amounts show. I would like to
19 point out, though, that as of the end of September, we
20 have incurred $549,000 associated with our dismantlement
21 witness.

22 Q 549, it's still almost double, would you

23 agree?

24 A That's what the math shows, vyes.

25 Q Okay. And isn't it true that you have no
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1 explanation for this doubling?

2 A I personally don't have an explanation. I did
3 not contract our dismantlement witness, nor any of our

4 external witnesses. That was handled by our legal

5 department. And they negotiated the best deals we could
6 with our consultants to make sure our costs remained low
7 by also making sure that we could support our case.

8 Q Okay. But weren't part of those negotiations,
9 I think, as you said?

10 A No, I was not.

11 Q Okay. And would you agree that looking at

12 your ROE expert cost on-line five, this cost almost

13 doubled in four years as well?

14 A That's what it shows. Yes.

15 Q Okay. And would you agree that Mr. Cone -- I

lo am sorry, Coyne, is the same ROE witness?

17 A Yes. That's correct, from the 2021 docket.
18 I would like to point out, though, that you
19 have taken me down a few of these line items here. Our
20 2021 rate case expenses were $5.1 million. This docket,

21 it's around $5 million. If you kind of just look at

22 inflation over the years, that it would be a lot higher
23 than $5 million that we are asking for in this docket,
24 and we had a bottoms-up approach here to try to

25 calculate our --
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MS. CHRISTENSEN: Commissioner, there is no

pending question. I mean, I wanted to give her a

little bit of room to explain, but I think she's

going well beyond what the --
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure. Let's answer the
question that's being asked.
THE WITNESS: Okay.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.
BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q Okay. While you are not claiming that because
the overall rate case expense remained about the same,
the dramatic increase in these two expert testimonies
should not be questioned, are you?

A No, I am not saying that at all.

Q Okay. Now, Mr. Schultz also eliminated the

unamortized rate case expense out of rate base, is that

correct?
A That's correct.
Q And if we look back on page eight of your

rebuttal testimony, lines five through seven, you say
that including the unamortized rate case expense and
working capital is consistent with the last three FPL
rate case, correct?

A That's correct.

Q And on page seven, line 16 of your rebuttal
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testimony, you acknowledge that in the 2011 Gulf case,
the Commission disallowed the unamortized rate case
expense in rate base, correct?

A Yes. I also point out in my testimony that
there are some dockets where the Commission allowed the
inclusion of it in rate base.

Q Okay. Let's talk about those.

The cases you cited in your rebut on page
eight in the footnotes are from 1994 and 2008, and both
were FPUC cases, correct?

A That's part of it, vyes.

Q Okay. And have you become aware in the 2025
FPUC PAA rate case, the Commission disallowed the
unamortized rate case expense and working capital in its
PAA order, which was subsequently settled?

A I am sorry, can you state that again?

Q Have you become aware that in the 2025 FPUC
PAA rate case, the Commission disallowed the unamortized
rate case expense and working capital in its PAA order,
which was sequentially settled?

A I don't recall that.

Q Okay. Well, let's turn our attention to page
12 of your testimony. I think that's where you start
discussing Mr. Schultz's adjustments for industry dues,

correct?
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1 A Correct.

2 Q And Mr. Schultz testified that the forecasted
3 test year were overstated the allowable dues and

4 economic development costs, correct?

5 A I am sorry where does that say that in my

6 testimony.

7 Q Page 12, line 17. And then it goes over --

8 and then the whole discussion goes through page 17, line
9 one, and that's my summation of this, is that he is

10 essentially saying the forecasted test year is over

11 stated because of the allowable dues and economic

12 development costs, correct?

13 A My understanding is that he believes we

14 didn't -- we have too much of industry dues that relate
15 to below-the-line activities that we didn't remove

16 appropriately for ratemaking purposes in 2026.

17 Q Okay. And Mr. Schultz identified in his

18 testimony his concern that FPL did not remove all of the
19 costs for grants, donations, activities outside the U.S.
20 and lobbying for all the organizations, correct?

21 A That's what he testifies to, yes.

22 Q And on page 13 of your rebuttal testimony, you
23 claim that his adjustment incorrectly assumes that the
24 organizations only provide lobbying activities,

25 scholarships or donations, and ignores these
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organizations invoicing is correct and that FPL properly

removed these costs, correct?

A I am sorry, can you please restate your
guestion?
Q Yeah. Let me say it again.

On page 13 of your rebuttal testimony, you
claim that his adjustment incorrectly assumes the
organizations only provide lobbying activities that --
and sponsorships or donations, and then, two, ignores
that these organizations invoices is correct, and,
three, that FPL properly removed these costs; is that a
correct summation of your objections?

A I believe this part of my testimony is
discussing the fact that -- well, what he states in his
testimony, that we haven't removed all of lobbying
expenses related to industry dues from our filing, and I
disagree with that.

We did do a review of those invoices when we
prepared the 2024 amounts and put them on MFR C-15, and
we self-identified only about $170,000 that was
incorrectly recorded above the line out of roughly 25,
$26 million, and we recorded an entry on our books and
records to correct that.

Q Okay. So you did find, in fact, $170,000

worth of lobbying costs in the historic 2024 test year
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that was removed as an adjustment to the 2025 test year,
correct?

A No. The adjustment related to 2024, and we
looked at the details related to that. It related to
three particular invoices, with the bulk of it related
to EEI, where we have an allocation each year that
records a portion of the invoices below the line, and we
inappropriately or inadvertently forgot to update that
in 2024, and we corrected that.

We then looked at those three invoices, we
looked at what they looked like in the 2026 and 2027
projected test years, and only 25,000 needed a
correction. It was incorrectly forecasted.

Q Okay. So when was the 70,000 removed?

A 170,0007

Q Yeah. Uh-huh.

A We reflected that on our MFR when we filed
that in February, and we recorded an entry the same
months.

Q Okay. But what year as at that reflected in?

A 20 -- we recorded it on our books and records
in 2025.

Q Okay. On page 15, you cite the staff audit
for the 2024 historical test year listed the dues paid

to third parties during 2024, and that staff's sampling
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1 of these transactions made a finding of no exceptions to
2 support the robustness of FPL's process, correct?

3 A Correct.

4 Q You would agree that staff's audit did not

5 find the $170,000 worth of extra lobbying costs that was
6 not recorded appropriately above the line in 20242

7 A I don't know the answer to that. I didn't

8 participate directly in the MFR audit. But once again,
9 we did correct that in February, and the audit didn't
10 start until March, so I can't speak to whether or not
11 that was provided to them or not.

12 Q Okay. And you didn't make the correction, I
13 didn't think, until 2025, right?

14 A That's correct.

15 Q Okay. Let's turn to page 19, line 19 of your
16 rebuttal testimony.

17 And you acknowledge that your projected test
18 year, 2026, includes 24.9 million of incremental and

19 deferred injury damages claims that -- is that correct?
20 A That's a piece of the amount of the accrual
21 that we would like to recover associated with our
22 injuries and damages reserve.
23 Q And that 24.9 million is deferred expenses
24 that was incurred in a period of time before 2026,

25  right?
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1 A That's correct.

2 Q Would you agree that when an event happens in
3 a given year, FPL makes an estimate of cost of the

4 injury or damage by crediting the reserve and debiting

5 the expense, is that correct?

6 A Not exactly. So let me Jjust take a moment to
7 kind of explain this topic.

8 So we have an injuries and damages reserve on
9 our books and records, and that's pursuant to Commission
10 rule. I have 1t here 1f we need to reference 1it, but we
11 are not allowed to change our accrual for that reserve
12 absent coming into the Commission to change it. In our

13 last rate case that, accrual was set at $15.3 million.

14 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Your Honor, I would ask —--
15 she was going to explain how it's debited and

lo credited, and now she's going on to explain a

17 different topic. I mean, I have no objection to
18 her explaining how an event is credited or debited
19 for purposes of the account, but I think going

20 into, you know, how they can't, you know, change
21 the accrual is a little bit off topic of what my
22 question was.

23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can you just restate the
24 question, and the witness can answer as best they
25 can?
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MS. CHRISTENSEN: Sure.
BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q Would you agree that when an event happens in
a given year, FPL makes estimate of the cost of the
injury or damage by crediting the reserve and debiting
expense, is that correct?

A No.

Q Okay. Can you explain to me how an event,
when it occurs, is credited and debited to injuries and
damages?

A So specifically associated with the injuries
and damages reserve, we have an accrual that's
established pursuant to Commission rule and order at a
certain level. That level was set at $15.3 million in
our last rate case, so we can't change that absent
coming to the Commission to ask permission to do so.

So what we do is we are able to debit expense
for $15.3 million, and we are able to credit the reserve
for the same amount. The purpose of that reserve is to
recognize the fact that we have claims that we are going
to have to pay out in the future, and so we are not
guite sure exactly how much it's going to be, but we --
from time to time, we assess that reserve to kind of see
what that reserve level should be at.

Q All right. 8So I am hoping you could answer
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the question that I was asking, which is: When an event
has, how do you treat that for purposes of accounting in
the injuries and damages account, which is really what I
was asking?

A So when an event happens, we assess it, and we
should be accruing for it on our books and records to
recognize we have to pay it out in the future. Once
it's going to be paid in cash, we debit the reserve,
which is a reduction to the reserve, and then we pay
that out.

Q Okay. And usually, that's done in the year
that the event happens?

A No, not necessarily.

Q Okay. And is that where you say you create
this sort of exception, and you create a -- some sort of
an asset? Because normally you would -- why wouldn't
you pay it for -- in the event -- in the year that the
event occurs®?

A So my understanding is, 1s that some of these
claims could to take a year, two years, five years to
settle, you know, our attorneys might take a while to
settle those cases, so they could happen in one year.
They could happen in five years. It just kind of
depends on the specific incident.

Q Okay. So under the accrual, the event is
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expensed in the year of the event not in the year when

the claim may be paid out --

A So —-
Q -— is that correct?
A Not necessarily. I am trying to make sure I

explain and respond to your gquestion.

This particular reserve only allows us to
accrue $15.3 million maximum, and then we set up the
reserve. So if we don't have our reserve at a
sufficient level to cover the future claims we are going
to pay, then we have to -- we can't go above the $15.3
million, but we do have to, for GAAP purposes, recognize

the full liability on our books and records.

Q And when do you do that?

A At the point in time our reserve 1s not
sufficient.

Q And when is that, when the event occurs?

A Not necessarily. So we evaluate our reserve

level, I believe 1it's every quarter we take a look at
it. And at the end of last year was when we determined
that our reserve level wasn't sufficient. And my
testimony goes on to discuss how we accounted for it.
But putting aside what we have to do for GAAP purposes,
from a regulatory standpoint, we are still here in front

of the Commission asking permission to increase our
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1 reserve level to an appropriate level.

2 Q Okay. Do you recall being in a deposition and
3 asking -- me asking you about how these items are --

4 when these items get credited to the accounts?

5 A Vaguely. Yes.

6 Q Okay. And do you recall me asking you: In

L that 24.9 million, is that deferred expense that would

8 have been incurred in a period of time before 2026? And
9 you said that it was. That it relates to the point in
10 time in which we recognize an additional liability on

11 our books and records, and we recognized that in '24 and

12 '25, is that correct?

13 A Yes.

14 Q Okay. Is that still correct today?

15 A Yes, that's what we did.

16 Q Okay. And then you were asked whether the

17 period of time is prior to the '26 test year in which

18 you included that those expenses as part of that

19 deferral, correct?

20 A I am sorry, can you say that again?

21 Q Yeah. And I am -- and my question was: The
22 24.9 million in deferred expenses, those expenses

23 wouldn't have been incurred or realized in a period of
24 time before 2026? And you agreed that that was correct,

25  right?
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1 A That's correct.

2 Q So you would agree that they are reflective of
3 a point in time in which you incur a liability that you
4 need to record on your books and records, correct?

5 A Correct.

6 Q And that for GAAP accounting, you need to make
7 an entry of some sort in the year that the event occurs,

8 correct?

9 A Only 1f the reserve was not at a sufficient
10 level to cover our future claims.
11 Q Okay. And then, instead of expensing those

12 accounts that were expensed to the claim in the year
13 that they occur, you create some sort of regulatory

14 asset, and you are in here asking the Commission to

15 cover that, correct?

16 A Not necessarily. I wouldn't characterize it
17 that way.

18 We were required to recognize that additional
19 liability for GAAP purposes so that we would have the
20 full liability on our books and records. The only way
21 for us to increase our injuries and damage reserve to
22 the level sufficient was to record it in an expense

23 higher than what the Commission has currently

24 authorized. We weren't allowed to do that.

25 So we recorded the deferred -- we deferred the
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expenses on our balance sheet with an offsetting
liability. That netted to no impact on rate base. It
was Jjust for accounting purposes. Our injuries and
damage reserves stayed at the same level, and we are
here at the Commission today asking to increase our
reserve level to a level that will be sufficient for
future claims.

Q Right, and to be -- and it incorporates these
expenses that you have had in prior years that were not
expensed in 2024 or 2025, right?

A Correct, because we could not charge it to
expense because the rule does not allow us to.

Q Okay. And is there anywhere in Rule
25-6.0143, which is the accounting rule that we are
talking about, provision two, where it talks about you
being able to create a deferred regulatory asset without
prior Commission approval?

A No, it does not. But once again, that entry
was Jjust for GAAP purposes. It had nothing to do with
our regulatory ratemaking, you know, amounts that we
have here. We cannot increase our reserve absent
Commission approval.

Had we not even booked that entry for
accounting purposes, we would still be in here asking

the Commission increase our injuries and damages reserve
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1 to an appropriate level.

2 Q Okay. Well, let's talk about that.

3 On page 20 of your rebuttal testimony, you

4 testify that the 24.9 million that was deferred from '24
5 and '25 was due to the higher than usual activity,

6 correct?

7 A I am sorry, I was flipping there. Which --

8 you said page 207

9 Q Page 20.

10 A Which lines?

11 Q Five and six.

12 A Okay. I am there.

13 Q And you say that the 2024 -- or the 24.9

14 million that was deferred from '24 and '25 was due to

15 higher than usual activity, correct?

16 A I am sorry, 1t's not on page 20.

17 Q Let me --

18 A Perhaps 217

19 Q Let me check. Yes, maybe 21.

20 A Okay. Which lines again, please?

21 Q I think it's 4 and 5.

22 A Okay.

23 Q But either way, you would agree that it was

24 due to higher than usual activity, correct?

25 A Correct.
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1 Q And the company has requested to recover this
2 24.9 million deferred amount of the total requested

3 amount of 46.1 million in '26, correct?

4 A Correct.

5 Q And the other part of the -- the other part of
6 that, the 21.2 million, is FPL's request to increase the
7 injuries and damages reserve, right?

8 A Yes, that's our accrual that we would like to
9 recover in '26.

10 Q And you would agree that Mr. Schultz found

11 that the average of the injuries and damages accounts

12 for '21 through '24 is 20 million, correct?

13 A I don't recall his exact amount. I am trying
14 to see if I -- I don't remember what his exact amount
15 was.

16 Q I can direct to you C23-33898. And I believe

17 that is the part of Mr. Schultz's testimony where he
18 talks about that. Would that help refresh your

19 recollection?

20 A Subject to check, I will accept that.

21 Q Okay. And back on your rebuttal testimony,
22 page 22, lines eight and nine, you claim that this is
23 consistent with the damages rule and GAAP, and Florida
24 did -- or FPL did not, nor was it required to, offset

25 these deferred injuries and damages with costs with the
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1 RSAM, is that right-?

2 A Correct.

3 Q Isn't it true, though, FPL could have expensed
4 these excess costs related to injury and damages in

5 2024, the year they were incurred?

6 A I don't believe so. It's not consistent with
7 the rule.

8 Q Okay. But there is nothing that says FPL

9 couldn't have expensed it, correct? The rule doesn't
10 require that you post those necessarily to the accrual,
11 correct?

12 A I believe it says the opposite. The rule

13 tells us when our reserve level and accrual is set,

14 which is in the prior rate case. And so our current

15 accrual is 15.3 million. We could not go above that.
16 That would have been in violation of the rule.

17 Q Right. But only if you posted it to the

18 accrual account, correct?

19 A These expenses are related to injuries and
20 damages to which there is a rule that covers how these
21 are accounted for, so I would believe that we would need
22 to stay within the realms of the rule.
23 Q And FPL had access to the RSAM during 2024,
24 correct?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q And FPL had access to the RSAM during 2025,
2 right?

3 A Yes.

4 Q And I think, as you said just a minute ago,

5 FPL was under a settlement in '24 and '25?

) A Correct.

7 Q And you would agree that FPL, under the

8 settlement, could not come in to the Commission to seek
9 any changes in base rates during that four years unless
10 it was earning below the range?

11 A That's correct.

12 Q Okay. On page 23, you also talk about other
13 adjustments starting around line eight of that part of
14 your testimony, correct?

15 A Yes. These are related to items that OPC

16 Witness Schultz had in his testimony that I was pointing
17 out that were done incorrectly.

18 Q Okay. On lines 11 through 14 of your rebuttal
19 testimony, you say that Mr. Schultz first applies a
20 specific adjustment to deferred income taxes, and then
21 for the other rate base adjustments, he allocates it

22 only to common equity, long-term debt and short-term for

23 '26 and '27, correct?
24 A Yes.
25 Q And you would agree that common equity,
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long-term and short-term debt are investor sources of
capital, right-?

A Correct?

Q And customer deposits, investment tax credits
and deferred income taxes are customer sources of
funding, is that right?

A Yes.

Q And you say that -- or you say on -- that
reconciling rate base to capital structure are typically
allocated pro rata over all sources of capital to
reflect the fact that all sources are used in the
provision of electricity, correct?

A Yes.

Q Would you agree that the ROE is a percentage
at which the company gets to earn a profit on its
investment and capital?

A Yes.

Q And this ROE becomes part of the calculation
to determine the rate of return percentage applied?

A Correct.

Q And the profit is what funds the dividends for
investors, is that correct?

A Correct.

Q And on page 24, lines four through six, I

believe, you show that prorating all sources of capital,
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1 including customer funding sources, would increase the
2 ROR for the company from 6.2 percent in '26 and 6.28

3 percent in '27 from Mr. Schultz's 6.24 percent, subject
4 to check?

5 A That's what my testimony states, yes.

6 Q Okay. Thank you, Ms. Fuentes. I have no

7 further questions.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEL?

9 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

10 And at the outside here, because it will make
11 the rest of mine much shorter, I have identified
12 some proposed exhibits with the company that we

13 have tentatively agreed to stipulate. I am

14 thinking it probably makes the most sense right now
15 to read those and see 1f there are any objections
16 so that I don't need to authenticate them.

17 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Go ahead.

18 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: That's fine for us.
19 I don't know 1f that's easier for housekeeping if
20 he identifies them now, but, yes, we stipulate to
21 having those moved in.
22 MR. LUEBKEMANN: And to be clear, this is not
23 to move them in. This is just to make sure nobody
24 has any objections to these particular exhibits.
25 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, let's hear them.
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1 MR. LUEBKEMANN: All right. These would be on
2 the CE Exhibits 952, 1026, 1027, 1030, 1031, 116l

3 through 68, then 1171 to 1174.

4 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: As to those?

5 MR. BURNETT: We are good with all those,

6 agree they are authentic, can be in evidence, brief
7 on them, all good.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent.

9 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Then I will not ask questions
10 about them. Thank you.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right.

12 MR. LUEBKEMANN: I do have a few other

13 questions.

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

15 MR. LUEBKEMANN: But it's a lot shorter now.
16 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Perfect.

17 EXAMINATION

18 BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

19 Q Good afternoon, Ms. Fuentes. Could we go to
20 your Exhibit LF-7 at D9-474?

21 A Okay.

22 Q And this totals up the 2025 expected rate case
23 expense?

24 A Yes.

25 Q And that was forecast to be about $5 million?
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A That's correct.

Q FPL is asking in it's originally filed case
for a base rate increase next year of $1.545 billion?

A Yes, in '26.

Q Would you accept my math that the expected
rate case expense in this docket of $5 million would be
about 0.3 percent of next year's requested increase?

A Subject to check, yes, that sounds reasonable.

Q And that would be if it was all taken in one
year and not --

A Yes.

Q -= amortized?

If we could go to Exhibit 505? This is at
Case Center number F2-389.

And I will try to keep the questions short on
this because I think you were asked some by Ms.
Christensen, but it was not on my stipulation list.

This asks for the amounts and costs of
membership dues, lobbying expenses and charitable
contributions that were actually included in the cost of
service MFRs in this docket?

A Yes, among other things.

Q Among other things. And it indicated that
$170,000 that you spoke about with Ms. Christensen.

Okay. Could we go to Exhibit 1028? And this
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will be at Case Center number F10-12849. I am sorry,
F10-12489. Oh, no, I have made a terrible mistake.

A Yeah, way outside of my expertise.

Q I would have objected long before anyone else.
And if we could open the demonstrative.

Is this an exhibit that you recognize?

A I don't have it up on my screen yet, but I --
Q Oh, you might have to click the link. Hold
on.

MR. BURNETT: Mr. Chairman, if it helps, I
heard Jordan say that he hadn't it this on the
list. We will stipulate to these as well. We can
add them to the list and we're good.

MR. LUEBKEMANN: It's just this one, and I do
have a few quick questions, but I do appreciate the
offer.

BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

Q Do you have it up now?

A Yeah, I have 1it.

Q Do you recognize this one?

A I recognize that this is an audit workpaper

from the MFR audit, so it's not something that was
provided that I worked on.
Q I will represent to you that this was one of

the data request responses for the MFR audits --
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1 A Okay.
2 Q -- that was produce today us in this docket.
3 This sheet reflects different types of dues

4 and subscriptions, right?

5 A Yes, there is various things on here. This

6 particular audit workpaper relates to only FERC account
7 930.2, and it includes multiple things. It could be

8 some industry dues, some nonindustry dues, some personal
9 dues for, like, CPA licenses, stuff like that. So it's
10 got a mixture of things in here.

11 Q And in particular, you mentioned FERC account
12 932.2, that's an above-the-line account, correct?

13 A Correct.

14 Q If we go to line 25, we might need to scroll
15 to the right. There we go.

16 So this lists a payment to the Bishop Museum
17 of Science?

18 A Yes.

19 Q And this would be something that is being
20 recovered from ratepayers?
21 A This particular line item, because it was
22 charged to account 932, would have been included above
23 the line. I believe this was one that you pointed out
24 to me in my deposition, so I went back and looked at it,

25 and we determined that it should have been recorded
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1 below the line, and we booked a correcting entry to do

2 SO.

3 Q Before I ask you any more questions about this
4 document, are there other line items that we might have
5 asked you about during that deposition that you have

6 made similar determinations about?

7 A That was, I think, the only one that was asked
8 in my depo.

9 Q Okay. Could we go to line 39? And here, this
10 is listing a payment to the Arts Council, Inc.?

11 A Yes.

12 Q And again, this would have been included above
13 the line?

14 A Initially vyes, but we went back and looked at
15 that one, and I think that one had been reclassed below
16 the line.

17 Q Okay. Do you want me to list a few other line
18 items and you can just tell me if they have been

19 reclassed?

20 A Sure.
21 Q Gulf First, LLC, at line 767
22 A Line 76, you said? Oh, yes. We had

23 reclassified that one.
24 Q And line 92, Halifax Humane Society?

25 A Yes, that one was also reclassed.

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1710

1 Q Okay. Line 207, payment to Autism Speaks?

2 A Oh, I believe that one was too. Hang on one

3 second. Let me see. 207, you said?

4 o) Yes.

5 A These lines are so small. I can't find it. I

6 think we did.

7 Q If it's helpful, FEL has provided a handy

8 dandy magnifying glass to the right of your screen?

9 A Well, I can see 1t on the screen, but I had
10 marked some on the same document in my binder and I just
11 can't find it. I don't have line numbers. Yes. I see
12 it now. Yes.

13 Q There is a payment at line 209 to Politico,
14 LLC, do you know if that has been reclassed?

15 A I don't believe so. My understanding, that's
lo a platform or tool used to track and manage our federal
17 government activities that relate to matters that may
18 affect FPL. So I believe that one 1is an appropriate

19 above-the-line expense.

20 Q And line 216, payment to the Junior Orange

21 Bowl Committee, do you know if that has been reclassed?

22 A Which line again?
23 Q 216.

24 A The one for $3007
25 Q The one for $300.
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A I don't know.
documented here as a reclass,
been reclassed or not.

Q And a couple more.
of Discovery and Science?

A 630? 6307

Q Yes.
been reclassed?

A Hang on one second.
we moved that below the line.

Q Okay. Well, thank

of our questions.

A Okay. Thank you.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA:
FIPUG?

MS. PUTNAL:

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
MS. EATON:
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
MR. MAY:
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
MR. STILLER:

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
questions?

All right. Seeing

I don't have that one

You said 6307

That's correct.

No guestions.

No questions.

No questions.

No questions.

so I don't know if it's

Line 630, for the Museum

Do you know if this has
I am not there yet.

Yes,

you very much. That is all

Thank vyou.

Walmart?

FEIA®?

Staff?

Commissioners,

any

none, back to FPL for

Premier Reporting
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redirect.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Thank you, Chairman,
no direct.

We would ask that Exhibits 95 through 100 be
moved into the record.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Any objections?

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: I have got a couple
more, SOrry.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Go ahead.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: 303 through 307 be
moved into the record, and I know that Ms. Fuentes
cosponsored 131 with Mr. Bores, that will be moved
this with Mr. Bores.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Great.

Any objections? Seeing none, so moved.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Thank vyou.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 95-100 & 303-307 were

received into evidence.)

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: We would ask that
Ms. Fuentes be excused.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Ms. Fuentes, you are
excused. Thank you for your testimony.

Thank vyou.

(Witness excused.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: OPC, 1is there anything to
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1 move into the record?

2 M3S. CHRISTENSEN: No.

3 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FEL?

4 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And
5 I will just read them in order.

6 So it is Exhibits 505, 952, 1026, 27, 28 and
7 1030, 1031, 1161 through 1168, and 1171 through

8 1174.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Any objections to those?
10 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: No.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Seeing none, so moved.

12 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 505, 952, 1026-1028,

13 1030-1031, 1161-1168 & 1171-1174 were received into

14 evidence.)

15 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff, anything that needs
16 to be moved into the record? Okay.

17 All right. Let's go ahead and take a

18 10-minute break, and then, obviously, we will call
19 your next witness, FPL. So it is 3:20, so 3:30

20 let's reconvene.

21 (Brief recess.)

22 (Transcript continues in sequence in Volume
23 8.)

24

25
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